The Clinical Significance of Diagnostic Red Cell Distribution Width in Patients with Acute Myeloid Leukemia

Dissertation

zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades

Dr. med.

an der Medizinischen Fakultät

der Universität Leipzig

eingereicht von:	Vladan Vucinic
Geburtsdatum / Geburtsort:	16. Januar 1976
	in Belgrad
angefertigt am:	Universitätsklinikum Leipzig
	Department für Innere Medizin, Neurologie und Dermatologie
	Medizinische Klinik und Poliklinik I - Hämatologie, Zelltherapie und Hämostaseologie
<u>Betreuer:</u>	PD Dr. med. Sebastian Schwind

Beschluss über die Verleihung des Doktorgrades vom: 14.12.2021

Inhaltsverzeichnis

1. Bibliographische Beschreibung	1
2. Abkürzungsverzeichnis	2
3. Einführung / Introduction	5
3.1. Acute Myeloid Leukemia	5
3.1.1. Definition	5
3.1.2. Epidemiology and etiology	5
3.1.3. Clinical presentation	6
3.1.4. Diagnosis of AML	6
3.1.4.1. Morphology	6
3.1.4.2. Immunophenotyping	7
3.1.4.3. Cytogenetic and molecular analyses	8
3.1.5. AML classification according to WHO classification	8
3.1.6. Prognostic factors in AML	10
3.1.6.1. Patient-related risk factors	10
3.1.6.2. Genetic risk factors	10
3.1.6.3. Measurable residual disease	12
3.1.7. Treatment of AML	13
3.1.7.1. Induction therapy in curative intention	13
3.1.7.2. Consolidation therapies	14
3.1.7.3. Palliative treatment approaches	14
3.1.7.4. New substances	15
3.2. Allogeneic HSCT	16
3.2.1. Principles of allogeneic HSCT	16
3.2.2. Conditioning regimens	17

3.3. Red cell distribution width	19
4. Aufgabenstellung / Objectives	21
5. Materialien und Methoden / Materials and Methods	22
5.1. Patients and treatments	22
5.1.1. Treatment protocols	22
5.1.2. Allogeneic HSCT and immunosuppression	23
5.1.3. Assessment of GvHD	23
5.2. Disease characterization	24
5.2.1. Evaluation at AML diagnosis	24
5.2.1.1. Morphology	24
5.2.1.2. Flow cytometry	24
5.2.1.3. Genetic analyses	24
5.2.1.4. Evaluation of RDW levels	25
5.2.2. Evaluation at HSCT	25
5.2.2.1. Definition of remission status at HSCT	25
5.2.2.2. Evaluation of measurable residual disease at HSCT	25
5.3. Statistical Analyses	26
5.3.1. Associations	26
5.3.2. Clinical endpoints	26
5.3.3. Definition of an optimal cut-point for RDW levels	26
5.3.4. Multivariate analyses	27
6. Ergebnisse / Results	28
6.1. Overall outcomes of the patient cohort	28
6.2. RDW levels at AML diagnosis regarded as continous parameter	29
6.3. The role of RDW levels at diagnosis as a predictor for outcomes after allogeneic HSCT	31

6.4. Associations of RDW levels at diagnosis	36
7. Diskussion / Discussion	41
8. Zusammenfassung / Summary	44
9. Literaturverzeichnis / References	48
10. Erklärung über die eigenständige Abfassung der Arbeit	54
11. Curriculum Vitae	55
12. Komplette Publikationsliste (Peer-reviewed)	57
13. Danksagung	62

1. Bibliographische Beschreibung

Vucinic, Vladan

The Clinical Significance of Diagnostic Red Cell Distribution Width in Patients with Acute Myeloid Leukemia

Universität Leipzig, Dissertation

62 Seiten, 112 Referenzen, 4 Tabellen, 9 Abbildungen

Referat:

Introduction: Acute myeloid leukemia (AML) is a highly heterogeneous disease which renders risk stratification at diagnosis of high importance to personalize therapy. Allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT) offers the highest chance for sustained remission in most AML patients, but usually comes at the risk of a significant treatment-related mortality. The red cell distribution width (RDW) is an universally accessible parameter that identifies individuals with a higher mortality in many diseases, including some hematological entities. However, the impact of diagnostic RDW levels in AML – especially in the context of a HSCT consolidation - has not been evaluated so far.

Purpose: To evaluate the prognostic impact of RDW levels at AML diagnosis.

Methods: A total of 294 newly diagnosed AML patients (median age 60.6, range 14.3-76.5 years), with available diagnostic RDW levels were retrospectively included in this analysis. All patients received a consolidation therapy with an allogeneic HSCT in curative intention between August 2007 and December 2020 at the University Medical Center Leipzig. The RDW was measured in all patients at AML diagnosis before the start of cytoreductive therapies.

Results: RDW levels at diagnosis were highly variable (median 16.6%, range 12%-30.6%) and above the upper level of normal (>15%) in 73% of the analyzed AML patients. Patients with RDW levels above 15% did not have worse outcomes compared to patients with low diagnostic RDW levels. However, when the cohort was dichotomized according to a receiver operating characteristic (ROC)-based optimal cut-point (20.7%), patients with high RDW levels had a significantly higher non-relapse mortality (NRM), shorter overall survival and a trend for shorter event-free survival, while the risk of relapse or disease progression was similar in both groups. In multivariate analyses, the RDW remained an independent prognostic factor for higher NRM after adjustment for the body mass index at diagnosis. Patients with a higher RDW were more likely to harbor a secondary AML, as well as to harbor secondary AML-associated gene mutations (*i.e. JAK2, ASXL1*, or spliceosome mutations, especially *SRSF2*).

Conclusion: High RDW levels at diagnosis represent an independent risk marker for a higher mortality following allogeneic HSCT. When confirmed in prospective clinical trials, the RDW might help to personalize AML consolidation therapy including conditioning regimens before allogeneic HSCT.

2. Abkürzungsverzeichnis

ALL	acute lymphoblastic leukemia
AML	acute myeloid leukemia
AML-MRC	acute myeloid leukemia with myelodysplasia related changes
APL	acute promyelocytic leukemia
ASXL1	additional sex combs-like 1
ATG	anti thymocyte globulin
BAALC	brain and acute leukemia, cytoplasmic
BMI	body mass index
CBF	core binding factor
СЕВРА	CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein alpha
CHIP	clonal hematopoesis of indeterminate origin
CI	confidence interval
CIBMTR	Center for International Blood and Marrow Transplant Research
CIR	cumulative incidence of relapse
CML	chronic myeloid leukemia
CMV	cytomegalovirus
CR	complete remission
CRi	complete remission with incomplete peripheral recovery
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
DNMT3A	DNA methyltranspherase 3 alpha
ECOG	Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group
EDTA	ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
EFS	event-free survival
ELN	European LeukemiaNet
FISH	fluorescent in situ hybridization

FLAMSA	fludarabine, amsacrine, and cytarabine
FLT3-ITD	Fms-related tyrosinkinase-3-gene – internal tandem duplication
FLT3-TKD	Fms-related tyrosinkinase-3-gene – tyrosine kinase domain
GO	gemtuzumab ozogamicin
Gpt/l	giga particle per liter
GvHD	graft-versus-host disease
GvL	graft-versus-leukemia
Gy	Gray
HCT-CI	hematopoietic cell transplantation-specific comorbidity index
HLA	human leukocyte antigen
HR	hazard ratio
HSCT	hematopoetic stem cell transplantation
IDH1	isocitrate dehydrogenase 1
IDH2	isocitrate dehydrogenase 2
JAK2	janus kinase 2
LDH	lactate dehydrogenase
LSCs	leukemia stem cells
MAC	myeloablative conditioning
MDS	myelodysplastic syndrome
MDS/MPN	myelodysplastic/myeloproliferative neoplasm
MN1	meningeoma-1
MPN	myeloproliferative neoplasm
MRC	Medical Research Council
MRD	measurable residual disease
NGS	next generation sequencing
NHL	non-hodgkin lymphoma

NMA	non-myeloablative
NPM1	nucleophosmin 1
NRM	non-relapse mortality
OR	odds ratio
OS	overall survival
OSHO	Ostdeutsche Studiengruppe für Hämatologie und Onkologie
PBS	phosphate buffered saline
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
R-CHOP	Rituximab, Cyclophosphamide, Hydroxirubicin (Adriamycin), Oncovin (Vincristin), Prednisone
RDW	red cell distribution width
RIC	reduced intensity conditioning
ROC	receiver operator characteristic
RUNX1	runt-related transcription factor 1
SF3B1	splicing factor 3b subunit 1
SRSF2	serine and arginine rich splicing factor 2
ТВІ	total body irradiation
TP53	tumor protein 53
U2AF1	U2 small nuclear RNA auxiliary factor 1
WHO	World Health Organization
WT1	Wilms tumor 1
ZRSR2	zinc finger (CCCH type), RNA-binding motif and serine/arginine rich 2

3. Einführung / Introduction

3.1. Acute myeloid leukemia

3.1.1. Definition

Acute myeloid leukemia (AML) is a heterogenous malignant hematological disease characterized by an increase and clonal expansion of myeloid precursors in blood, bone marrow, or other tissues.¹ The pathophysiology of AML is based on the genetic alterations of hematopoietic progenitor cells, so called leukemic stem cells (LSCs), resulting in the clonal proliferation of immature, dysfunctional myeloblasts. This dysfunctionality manifests by failure to differentiate and to die by the process of apoptosis.^{2,3}

3.1.2. Epidemiology and etiology

AML is a disease of older age with an annual incidence in the United States of 2.4 cases per 100,000 individuals.⁴ The incidence is further increasing with older age to peak at 12.6 per 100,000 in patients aged 65 years or older.⁴

AML can occur "*de novo*", or as a secondary neoplasm, either developing secondary after related hematological malignancies such as myelodysplastic syndrome (MDS) or myeloproliferative neoplasm (MPN),⁵ or treatment-related, *i.e.* after prior exposure to chemotherapy or radiation, or after non-therapeutic toxic exposures. Typical cytotoxic substances known to predispose to developing AML include alkylating agents (such as thiotepa or nitrogen-mustard) after a median of 5-7 years, and topoisomerase-inhibitors, after a median of 2-3 years.^{6,7}

Potential occupational and environmental DNA-damaging agents which can contribute to leukemogenesis include benzene, an aromatic hydrocarbon, commonly used as a solvent in the industry of plastic, rubbers, and lubricants.⁶

More rarely, AML may also develop in individuals with congenital or germline predispositions.⁸ One of the recently defined premalignant conditions to MDS and AML is clonal hematopoiesis of indeterminate potential (CHIP).⁹ CHIP is defined as the presence of at least one somatic mutation in a leukemia associated driver gene with a variable allele frequency of $\geq 2\%$ in peripheral blood without

5

detectable cytopenia or dysplasia, and exclusion of a hematological disease as an underlying condition.¹⁰

3.1.3. Clinical presentation

Patients' clinical presentation at AML diagnosis is heterogenous, but in most cases a consequence of the increasing bone marrow infiltration by myeloid blasts, resulting in various signs of cytopenia. The patients may present with pallor, fatigue, or an impaired performance ability as a result of anemia and petechia or other bleeding stigmata as a result of thrombocytopenia. The loss of mature functional granulocytes and lymphocytes may result in a variety of bacterial or viral infections. Occasionally, the accumulation of leukemic blasts can cause gingival hyperplasia – which typically accompanies monoblastic/monocytic AML and hyperleukocytosis, swellings of lymph nodes or hepatosplenomegaly. In very rare cases, leukemic blasts may also accumulate as tumor in other organs, which is referred to as chloroma or myeloid sarcoma when no elevated blast counts in blood or marrow are present.^{4,11}

Extreme leukocytosis can induce the life-threatening symptoms of leukostasis. Furthermore, the associated metabolic changes like hyperuricemia or hypocalcemia may be seen at presentation.

3.1.4. Diagnosis of AML

3.1.4.1. Morphology

The primary diagnosis of AML is based on the morphologic identification of myeloid blasts in blood or bone marrow aspirates after staining with Wright-Giemsa.⁴ The blood smears are evaluated by counting at least 200 white blood cells and bone marrow smears by counting at least 500 white blood cells. According to the classification of the World Health Organization (WHO) the diagnostic criterion for AML is the finding of at least 20% myeloid blasts in peripheral blood or bone marrow.¹² An exception represents the presence of specific recurrent chromosomal aberrations, *i.e.* t(15;17)(q22;q12) (resulting in the fusion gene *PML-RARA*), t(8;21)(q22;q22) (resulting in the fusion gene *RUNX1-RUNX1T1*), and inv(16)(p13q22) or its variant t(16;16)(p13;q22) (both resulting in the fusion gene *CBFB-MYH11*). Here, the cytogenetic irrespective of the blast count determines the diagnosis of AML.

The further identification of differentiation markers – important for not otherwise specified AML or the distinction from other hematologic neoplasm - may be performed by cytochemistry or immunophenotyping.

3.1.4.2. Immunophenotyping

The most common immunophenotyping method for determination of differentiation features in AML is flow cytometry. Flow cytometry allows the analysis of the presence or absence of specific antigens on an individual cell in a suspension¹³ and to distinguish AML from acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL) by demonstration of myeloid lineage markers.^{12,14–16} Furthermore, flow cytometry is a powerful tool for determination of the fraction of LSC. LSCs are a small population of malignant cells, which are more therapy resistant than the bulk of leukemia cells, and often initiate relapse after the applied treatments. Those LSCs may express different immunophenotypes, such as CD34+/CD38+, and CD34, but the majority has been shown to exist within the CD34+/CD38- cell population.^{17,18} The CD34+/CD38- population seem to be the least immunogenic and the one most refractory to the applied treatments.^{19,20}

The rare type of acute leukemia of ambiguous lineage can also be diagnosed per immunphenotyping.²¹ It comprises acute undifferentiated leukemia and mixed phenotype leukemia. Acute undifferentiated leukemia lack the expression of markers such as cytoplasmatic CD3, MPO, CD19, cytoplasmatic CD22, and CD79, typically expresses only one of the surface lineage markers CD13, CD33, or CD7, with weak or partial positive expression.²² The mixed phenotype leukemia, on the other hand, is further subdivided into biphenotypic leukemia, where one blast population expresses both myeloid and lymphoid markers and mixed phenotype leukemia, with two or more single lineage leukemia populations.^{22,23}

7

3.1.4.3. Cytogenetic and molecular analyses

Over recent years, the importance of genetic characterization became increasingly evident. Today, they are obligatory examinations in every patient with newly diagnosed AML, as they provide important information on risk stratification and guide informed treatment decisions. More than 55% of the patients diagnosed with AML show chromosomal abnormalities.²⁴ At diagnosis, a minimum of 20 metaphases are mandatory to perform standard banding techniques to determine the karyotype of the disease.^{24,25} Fluorescence *in situ* hybridization (FISH) may complement standard karyotyping by identifying or excluding specific aberrations, especially in cases where no metaphases can be obtained.²⁶

Depending on the number of analyzed genes, nearly all individuals diagnosed with AML show at least one molecular aberration,²⁷ which can be detected by polymerase chain reaction (PCR)- or targeted next generation sequencing (NGS)- based methods. Some have already been included into risk stratification systems, which are most likely to be further developed in the coming years, *e.g.* with genome wide studies.²⁸

3.1.5. AML classification according to WHO classification

The WHO classification is the most commonly used classification system for AML.^{12,16} With the last update in 2016, the growing number of recurrent genetic changes and their prognostic relevance in AML is accounted for with the introduction and/or confirmation of distinct genetic entities.¹⁶

In contrast to the other listed categories, the category myeloid sarcoma is a unique clinical presentation of any subtype of AML. Although listed as a separate category, patients with myeloid sarcoma present without evidence of involvement of blood or bone marrow and should be further investigated in order to be classified into a more specific subtype of AML.¹⁶ Table 1 gives an overview of the last update from 2016 of the WHO classification of AML.

Table 1: Adapted from Arber *et al*:¹⁶ The 2016 revision of the WHO classification of AML

Acute myeloid leukemia and related neoplasms
Acute myeloid leukemia with recurrent genetic abnormalities
AML with t(8;21)(q22;q22.1); <i>RUNX1-RUNX111</i>
AML with inv(16)(p13.1q22) or t(16;16)(p13.1;q22); <i>CBFB-MYH11</i>
APL with PML-RARA
AML with t(9;11)(p21.3;q23.3); <i>MLLT3-KMT2A</i>
AML with t(6;9)(p23;q34.1); <i>DEK-NUP214</i>
AML with inv(3)(q21.3q26.2) or t(3;3)(q21.3;q26.2); <i>GATA2, MECOM</i>
AML (megakaryoblastic) with t(1;22)(p13.3;q13.3); <i>RBM15-MKL1</i>
Provisional entity: AML with BCR-ABL1
AML with mutated <i>NPM1</i>
AML with biallelic mutations of CEBPA
Provisional entity: AML with mutated RUNX1
Acute myeloid leukemia with myelodysplasia-related changes
Therapy-related myeloid neoplasms
Acute myeloid leukemia, not otherwise specified
AML with minimal differentiation
AML without maturation
AML with maturation
Acute myelomonocytic leukemia
Acute monoblastic/monocytic leukemia
Pure erythroid leukemia
Acute megakaryoblastic leukemia
Acute basophilic leukemia
Acute panmyelosis with myelofibrosis
Myeloid sarcoma
Myeloid proliferations related to Down syndrome
Transient abnormal myelopoiesis
Myeloid leukemia associated with Down syndrome

3.1.6. Prognostic factors in AML

3.1.6.1. Patient-related risk factors

Since AML is a highly heterogeneous disease, much effort has been put into identifying clinical and genetic risk factors to facilitate risk stratification. Adverse clinical factors include older - either chronological or biological – age, impaired performance status (typically assessed by the ECOG system),²⁹ and the presence of comorbidities, as all may prevent intensive treatment approaches. Also elevated lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) levels and a higher body mass index (BMI) at presentation have been suggested as adverse risk factors in AML.^{4,30} At least in the context of chemotherapy consolidation, also secondary and treatment-related AML associate with adverse treatment outcomes compared to *de novo* disease.^{31,32}

3.1.6.2. Genetic risk factors

Over time, the critical prognostic information provided by chromosomal abnormalities at presentation became increasingly evident. The prognostic relevance of the karyotype of myeloid blasts was shown in 1998 in a large patient population trial of the Medical Research Council (MRC)²⁵ and was successively confirmed by other study groups.^{33,34}

Approximately 20% of younger and less than 10% of older AML patients show a favorable karyotype at presentation. Favorable cytogenetic aberrations include the acute promyelocytic leukemia [APL, t(15;17)(q22;q12)], as well as the core-binding factor AMLs [CBF, t(8;21)(q22;q22) or inv16(p13;q22)].^{4,35,36} On the other hand, approximately 15% of the patients show adverse cytogenetic aberrations, which are enriched in secondary or treatment-related AML and older individuals.³⁷ Typical chromosomal abnormalities include monosomies of chromosomes 5 or 7, the deletion of the long arm of 5 (del5q), abnormalities of chromosome 17, the long arm of chromosome 3 or three or more genetic aberrations in one clone, referred to as a complex karyotype.^{4,35,36} Also the presence of one somatic monosomy together with a second genetic aberration (referred to as monosomal karyotype) has been shown to predict inferior outcomes.³⁸

Using only cytogenetic risk stratification, the majority of patients has to be classified in a standard-risk group showing either a normal karyotype or cytogenetic abnormalities not included in the other groups.³⁹ However, the treatment responses and long-term survival of this standard-risk group remains highly heterogeneous. To refine the risk profile of these standard-risk patients, mutations in the genes nucleophosmin 1 (*NPM1*), and CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein alpha (*CEBPA*), as well as internal tandem duplications in the *FLT3* gene (*FLT3*-ITD), which allow additional risk stratification, were identified. The European LeukemiaNet (ELN) was the first organization to propose a risk stratification system in AML in 2010, that also included molecular alterations. Later, a variety of groups independently validated the prognostic relevance, also independently of the applied consolidation therapies.⁴⁰⁻⁴²

In 2016, the ELN published the first updated version of the genetic risk categories.⁴³ This current ELN risk stratification now distinguishes between three risk groups: favorable, intermediate, and adverse. Patients with CBF AML, biallelic mutated *CEBPA* and either mutated *NPM1* with absent *FLT3*-ITD or low *FLT3*-ITD allelic ratio (<0.5 mutant to wild-type ratio) are now assigned into the favorable risk group. As the presence of additional chromosomal aberrations in patients with *NPM1* or biallelic *CEBPA* mutations did not modify the prognostic favorable effect of the mutations,^{44–46} those patients are categorized as favorable risk irrespective of karyotype. Patients with mutations in the genes *RUNX1*, *ASXL1*, and *TP53* were added to the cytogenetically characterized adverse risk group.⁴⁷ Also AML patients with wild-type *NPM1* and high allelic ratio of *FLT3*-ITD have poor prognosis and are categorized in the adverse group.⁴⁸ The mutations in other potentially important genes such as *DNMT3A*, *IDH1*, *IDH2*, or genes associated with the splicing apparatus were not further categorized, as data seemed insufficient to draw final conclusion.⁴⁷ Table 2 depicts the genetic risk groups according to the current ELN2017 classification system.

Risk Category ^b	Genetic Abnormality
Favorable	t(8;21)(q22;q22); <i>RUNX1-RUNX1T1</i> inv(16)(p13.1q22) or t(16 ;16)(p13.1;q22); <i>CBFB-MYH11</i> mutated <i>NPM1</i> without <i>FLT3</i> -ITD or with <i>FLT3</i> -ITD ^{low1} biallelic mutated <i>CEBPA</i>
Intermediate	mutated NPM1 and FLT3-ITD ^{high I} wild-type NPM1 without FLT3-ITD or FLT3-ITD ^{low I} (without adverse-risk genetic lesions) t(9;11)(p22;q23); MLLT3-KMT2A ^d cytogenetic abnormalities not classified as favorable or adverse
Adverse	t(6;9)(p23;q34.1); <i>DEK-NUP214</i> t(v;11q23.3); <i>KMT2A</i> rearranged t(9;22)(q34.1;q11.2); <i>BCR-ABL1</i> inv(3)(q21.3q26.2) or t(3;3)(q21.3;q26.2); <i>GATA2, MECOM (EVI1</i>) -5 or del(5q); -7; -17/abn(17p) complex karyotype, ^e monosomal karyotype ^f wild-type <i>NPM1</i> and <i>FLT3</i> -ITD ^{high} mutated <i>RUNX1</i> ^g mutated <i>ASXL1</i> ^g mutated <i>ASXL1</i> ^g mutated <i>TP53</i> ^h

Table 2. (Adapted from Döhner et al.):47 2017 European LeukemiaNet genetic risk stratification system^a

^a Frequencies, response rates and outcome measures should be reported by risk category, and, if sufficient numbers are available, by specific genetic lesions indicated.

^b Prognostic impact of a marker is treatment-dependent and may change with new therapies.

^c Low, low allelic ratio (<0.5); high, high allelic ratio (>0.5); semi-quantitative assessment of *FLT3*-ITD allelic ratio (using DNA fragment analysis) is determined as ratio of the area under the curve (AUC) *"FLT3*-ITD" divided by AUC *"FLT3*-wild type"; recent studies indicate that acute myeloid leukemia with *NPM1* mutation and *FLT3*-ITD low allelic ratio may also have a more favorable prognosis and patients should not routinely be assigned to allogeneic hematopoietic-cell transplantation.

^d The presence of t(9;11)(p21.3;q23.3) takes precedence over rare, concurrent adverse-risk gene mutations.

^e Three or more unrelated chromosome abnormalities in the absence of one of the World Health Organization-designated recurring translocations or inversions, *i.e.*, t(8;21), inv(16) or t(16;16), t(9;11), t(v;11)(v;q23.3), t(6;9), inv(3) or t(3;3); AML with *BCR-ABL1*.

^f Defined by the presence of one single monosomy (excluding loss of X or Y) in association with at least one additional monosomy or structural chromosome abnormality (excluding core-binding factor AML).

^g These markers should not be used as an adverse prognostic marker if they co-occur with favorable-risk AML subtypes.

^h TP53 mutations are significantly associated with AML with complex and monosomal karyotype.

3.1.6.3 Measurable residual disease

Whereas the conventional morphological examination can discriminate approximately one leukemic cell in 20 white blood cells, the evaluation of so-called measurable residual disease (MRD) allows a much more sensitive detection of malignant cells with up to one leukemic cell in 10⁴-10⁶ of total white blood cells. The most common diagnostic methods used for MRD determination are multicolor flow

cytometry and quantitative PCR. The MRD is of special importance during and after treatment in curative intention where it can be used to describe the depth of the remission status, but also to identify patients at high risk of relapse and thus enable an early intervention.⁴⁹ According to the ELN recommendations 2017 the determination of MRD should be included in routine clinical care. Furthermore, the ELN2017 defines complete remission (CR) with or without MRD.⁴⁷ There is increasing evidence that the MRD status prior to allogeneic HSCT is an independent factor influencing the prognosis. Araki *et al.*, for example showed that the outcomes of patients who underwent allogeneic HSCT with active disease did not differ from that of patients with a positive MRD status at HSCT. On the other hand, patients with negative MRD showed significantly superior outcomes.⁵⁰

3.1.7. Treatment of AML

3.1.7.1 Induction therapy in curative intention

Due to the mostly older age and comorbidities of AML patients at presentation, it is necessary to define realistic treatment goals after having established the diagnosis. The intensive chemotherapy approaches in curative intention are reserved for younger patients without significant comorbidities. On the other hand, older, and/or comorbid individuals are treated in palliative intention aiming for the best achievable quality of life.⁴

The first goal of AML treatment is the induction of a CR, which is defined as less than 5% blast cells in a cellular bone marrow for at least 28 days, with a peripheral neutrophil count of >1.0x10⁹ Gpt/l, platelet count of at least 100 Gpt/l and the absence of Auer rods or extramedullary disease.⁴⁷ The backbone of the standard induction therapy is the combination of seven days of cytarabine with 3 days of an anthracycline, usually daunorubicin, which is referred to as standard "7+3" therapy. With intensive induction treatment 60-80% of patients aged 60 years and younger and 40-60% of patients older than 60 years will achieve a CR.^{1,28} Clinical experience has demonstrated that further intensive post-induction treatment is necessary to consolidate the CR and achieve long-term remissions.

13

3.1.7.2. Consolidation therapies

The post remission strategies include conventional chemotherapy or allogeneic HSCT. The intensive chemotherapy consolidation regimen include intermediate to high-dose cytarabine monotherapy or repeated cytarabine/anthrazycline combination therapy with similar outcome of both approaches.⁵¹ This consolidation option is usually offered to favorable or intermediate-risk patients with good treatment responses. In contrast, adverse risk patients according to ELN2017 classification, patients with suboptimal treatment responses and all patients after first relapse benefit from consolidation therapy with an allogeneic HSCT.

3.1.7.3. Palliative treatment approaches

The approaches for older and/or significantly comorbid AML patients are limited to best supportive care, and low intensity treatment, *i.e.* low dose cytarabine or hypomethylating agents. The treatment with low dose cytarabine is well tolerated, and although being superior to best supportive care, remain unsatisfactory with a median OS of only about five months.⁵²

The hypomethylating agents decitabine and 5-azacitidine both showed superiority in treatment responses compared to low-dose cytarabine. In a phase III trial 5-azacitidine achieved a superior median OS of 24.5 months *vs* 15 months for the standard of care with comparable tolerability.⁵³ Also decitabine was compared to standard of care in a phase III trial showing a superior median OS of 7.7 months compared to 5 months for the standard of care group.⁵⁴ Subsequently, hypomethylating agents are the current standard of care to treat AML patients not eligible for intensive induction therapies.

3.1.7.4. New substances

In the last years, a variety of new drugs have been approved for the induction treatment of AML patients. Midostaurin (PKC412) is an oral multitarget kinase inhibitor. In the recently published RATIFY trial, newly diagnosed AML patients received induction and consolidation therapy followed by midostaurin or placebo, as well as maintenance therapy with midostaurin or placebo for up to one year. The group treated with midostaurin showed superiority in terms of CR rate, overall survival (OS) and event-free survival (EFS).⁵⁵ Subsequently, midostaurin in combination with intensive chemotherapy is now approved and the new standard of care for treatment of *FLT3*-mutated AML. Gemtuzumab ozogamicine (GO), an anti-CD33 antibody conjugate with N-acetyl gamma calicheamicin⁵⁶ has shown superiority in combination with intensive induction in patients with CD33+ AML.⁵⁷ In a recently published meta-analysis, CD3+ AML patients with favorable or intermediate risk had the highest benefit after the treatment with GO, while no benefit was observed for adverse risk patients.⁵⁸ Subsequently, while GO is approved for treatment of CD3+ AML irrespective of disease risk, it is generally administered to patients with favorable or intermediate genetic risk according to ELN2017.

CPX-351 is a dual drug liposomal encapsulation of cytarabine and daunorubicin. In a phase III trial CPX-351 was applied in older patients with treatment-related AML or AML with myelodysplasia related changes (AML-MRC) showing higher CR rates and survival benefit compared to standard "7+3" chemotherapy.⁵⁹ CPX-351 is approved for induction treatment of therapy-related AML and AML-MRC. Also for the older and/or comorbid patient cohort, promising treatment option have been recently published. In a phase III trial the combination of 5-azacitidine with venetoclax showed impressive rates of combined CR and CR with incomplete hematological recovery (CRi) of 66% vs 28% in the 5azacitidine placebo group. With 14.6 months, the median duration of OS was superior to 9.6 months in the placebo arm.⁶⁰ Upon approval in Europe, the combination of venetoclax with hypomethylating agents is expected to be the new treatment standard for most older AML patients.

15

3.2. Allogeneic HSCT

3.2.1. Principles of allogeneic HSCT

HSCT refers to any procedure that transfers stem cells of any kind of a donor in order to partially or completely repopulate and replace the hematopoietic system of the patient. Stem cells can be collected from bone marrow, peripheral blood, or cord blood.⁶¹ Today, peripheral blood stem cells represent the most frequently used stem cell source. They are associated with a faster reconstitution but also an increased incidence of chronic graft-versus-host disease (GvHD), which is also regarded as a surrogate marker for the graft-versus leukemia (GvL) effect. Thus, peripheral blood stem cells are the most used graft source in patients with hematologic malignancies, including AML.⁶² AML represents the most frequent indication for allogeneic HSCT with a continuously increasing number of transplants performed worldwide.⁶³

The decision to perform allogeneic HSCT is depending on the individual risk-benefit ratio for the patient, especially in terms of non-relapse mortality (NRM) and morbidity *vs* relapse risk, and is based on disease risk, as well as patient-related factors, and the availability of a stem cell donor.⁶² In patients with adverse-risk AML a higher risk of NRM can be accepted. In primary refractory patients, allogeneic HSCT is the only curative treatment option.⁴⁷

There are following categories of allogeneic donor types: syngeneic, human leukocyte antigene (HLA)identical sibling donor, other family donor or unrelated donor. The definition of a well-matched unrelated donor is defined as 10/10 or 8/8 matches, based on high resolution typing for class I (HLA-A, -B, -C) and II (HLA-DRB1, -DQB1) antigens, whereas a mismatched unrelated donor is referred to mismatch in at least one antigen or allele at HLA-A, -B, -C or -DR.⁶⁴ A family member with only one genetically identical HLA-haplotype is termed as haplo-identical donor. Prior to the administration of the donor stem cells, the patient is treated with conditioning therapy, a combination of chemotherapy drugs and/or radiotherapy. The objectives of conditioning are tumor debulking as well as the prevention of graft rejection.

3.2.2. Conditioning regimens

The experts from the Centre for International Blood and Marrow Transplant Research (CIBMTR)⁶⁵ classified the conditioning regimens in three groups:

- Myeloablative conditioning (MAC): This conditioning causes a severe myelotoxicity followed by irreversible cytopenias. The application of stem cells is crucial for the patients' survival.
- Reduced-intensity conditioning (RIC): This conditioning also causes significant cytopenias, but includes substantially reduced dosages of radiation or chemotherapy. Autologous regeneration may still be possible.
- Non-myeloablative conditioning (NMA): This is the conditioning with the lowest possible toxicity and causes only mild and transient cytopenias. Autologous regeneration is usually possible.

Whereas the objective of MAC-HSCT is the complete eradication of donor hematopoiesis, the NMA conditioning is based on immunological mechanisms induced by a GvL effect. This recognition is based on the observations from 1980s that patients who developed acute or chronic GvHD after allogeneic HSCT had improved relapse-free survival.⁶⁶

Both MAC and RIC regimens are based on application of alkylating agents with or without total body irradiation (TBI). Compared to MAC, the RIC regimen are usually >30% dose-reduced, thus, defining the intensity on the grade of reversible and irreversible myelotoxicity.⁶⁷ It is important to emphasize that individual RIC protocols can vary substantially in their intensity and toxicity.⁶⁷ Figure 1 shows an overview of the different intensities and their respective risk of relapse or NRM.

Figure 1: Adapted from Gagelmann *et al*.⁶⁷: The balance between risk for NRM and relapse when choosing conditioning intensity



The remarkable success of RIC and NMA conditioning regimens in the last years resulted in dramatic increase of transplantations worldwide, thus making this option available for patients in whom the conventional consolidation chemotherapy would unlikely be able to provide long-term outcomes. The risk of NRM can be predicted by a variety of scoring systems. One of the most frequently used systems to assess the risk of overall mortality and especially NRM in patients planned for allogeneic HSCT is the hematopoietic cell transplant comorbidity index (HCT-CI).⁶⁸

For each dose intensity protocol, specific examples that were given to the patients included in this study are presented in Figure 2.

Figure 2: Adapted from Gyurkocza *et al.*⁶⁹: Selected conditioning regimens of different dose intensities included in this study.



Legend: ATG, anti-thymocyte globulin; TBI, total body irradiation.

* High-dose total body irradiation (800-1320 cGy), + Low dose total body irradiation (200-400cGy)⁷⁰

3.3. Red cell distribution width

The red cell distribution width (RDW) reflects the distribution of the red blood cell volume in an individual, and today, is widely reported within the complete blood count. Erythrocytes in general decrease in cellular volume across their lifespan, which is why *e.g.* a delayed clearance of these corpuscles leads to higher RDW levels.⁷¹ A higher RDW is basically a marker for a dysregulated erythrocyte homeostasis and the index generally increases with age. Traditionally, the clinical meaning of the RDW was limited to the differential diagnosis of anemia.⁷² Today, however, a higher RDW is also a risk marker for morbidity and mortality in otherwise healthy people, but also in various diseases, and has been linked to oxidative stress and poor nutritional status.^{73,74} It also has been suggested that a high RDW defines a pro-inflammatory state,⁷⁵ leading to a higher incidence of several cardiovascular

diseases – including atrial fibrillation, heart failure, coronary heart disease, and cardiac mortality as well as a higher likelihood to develop a variety of malignancies.^{76–79} Linked to the described proinflammatory state⁷⁵ is also a higher mortality in acute respiratory distress syndrome patients with a higher RDW.⁸⁰ Also in COVID-19 patients, higher RDW levels associated with a worse disease course and a higher mortality.^{81,82}

In terms of malignant diseases, the RDW is increasingly recognized to have a prognostic role in carcinogenesis and tumor progression.⁸³ This is also true for different hematological malignancies. As an example, the RDW may help in assessing the prognosis in patients with diffuse large B-cell lymphoma treated with R-CHOP.⁸⁴ Furthermore, a previous study showed that healthy individuals with detectable somatic mutations – which are known to confer a higher risk of developing a myeloid neoplasm – show higher RDW levels than unmutated patients.⁸⁵ In individuals with unexplained cytopenias, a high RDW was an independent factor that predicted the diagnosis of MDS^{86,87} and to be able to discriminate healthy blood samples from that of MDS patients.⁸⁸ A higher RDW might reflect dyserythropoiesis in MDS.⁸⁷

Interestingly, in healthy individuals a higher RDW associates with a higher risk of developing AML, already several years before diagnosis.^{76,89} However, in AML, to our knowledge the impact of the diagnostic RDW has not yet been systematically studied.

4. Aufgabenstellung / Objectives

The objectives of the here presented study were

- To assess the distribution of RDW levels in newly diagnosed AML patients.
- To evaluate the prognostic significance of RDW levels at diagnosis in AML patients consolidated with an allogeneic HSCT.
- To evaluate whether RDW levels at AML diagnosis provide prognostic information independently from other relevant prognostic factors in AML.
- To evaluate associations of RDW levels at AML diagnosis with other clinically, genetically, and prognostically relevant factors in AML.

5. Materialien und Methoden / Materials and Methods

5.1. Patients and treatments

5.1.1. Treatment protocols

A total of 294 newly diagnosed AML patients with a median age at diagnosis of 60.6 (range 14.3-76.5) years were retrospectively included in this analysis. All patients were consolidated with an allogeneic HSCT at the University Medical Center Leipzig between August 2007 and December 2020 in first (54%) or second (9%) CR or CR with incomplete peripheral recovery (18%) or with active disease (19%). Median follow up after allogeneic HSCT for patients alive was 3 years. Written informed consent was obtained from all patients in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

Prior to allogeneic HSCT, patients received age-dependent induction chemotherapy protocols: of AML patients younger than 60 years at diagnosis (n=142, 48%), 111 patients received chemotherapy according to the AML 2002 study (OSHO #061),⁹⁰ six patients received chemotherapy within the RATIFY trial,⁹¹ four patients were treated within the Quantum first trial (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT02668653), four patients were treated within the PKC wild-type trial (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT03512197), seven patients received "7+3" alone, five patients received CPX-351, five patients received sequential 5-azacitidine and chemotherapy, and one patient was diagnosed with AML as a child and was treated within the AML BFM-2004 study.⁹² Among AML patients older than 60 years at diagnosis (n=152, 52%), 86 patients were treated within the AML 2004 study (OSHO #069),⁹³ 36 patients were treated within the OSHO #083 protocol, 14 patients received "7+3" alone, six patients received CPX-351, four patients were treated within the PKC wild-type trial (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT03512197), three patients were treated within the Quantum first trial (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT03512197), three patients were treated within the Quantum first trial (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT03512197), three patients were treated within the Quantum first trial (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT03512197), three patients were treated within the Quantum first trial (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT03512197), three patients were treated within the Quantum first trial (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT03512197), and one patient received upfront allogeneic HSCT.

5.1.2. Allogeneic HSCT and immunosuppression

The majority of patients (n=151; 53%) received NMA-HSCT with 3x30 mg/m² fludarabine and 2 Gy (n=155) or 3 Gy (n=4) TBI.⁹⁴ 70 patients (24%) received RIC-HSCT, either with combinations of fludarabine, cytarabine, and amsacrine (FLAMSA, n=37),⁹⁵ or with 5x30 mg/m² fludarabine combined with either 140 mg/m² melphalan (n=10),⁹⁶ busulfan (8mg/kg orally or 6.4 mg/kg intravenously, n=20), or 3x10 g/m² treosulfan (n=3).⁹⁷ Sixty-nine patients (23%) received MAC-HSCT with either cyclophosphamide 60 mg/kg body weight for two days and 12 Gy TBI (n=50), or 4x30 mg/m² fludarabine combined with 8 Gy TBI (n=19).

For prevention of GvHD, all patients received an intravenous starting dose of 5 mg/kg body weight cyclosporine A in two daily doses from day -1 which was adjusted to a whole-blood target level of 120-150 ng/ml for patients receiving FLAMSA conditioning or 200 ng/ml for all others. Cyclosporine A was tapered from day +42 and stopped on day 120 after FLAMSA conditioning and for all others tapered from day +84 or day +180 following related or unrelated HSCT, respectively.

Additionally, patients undergoing NMA-HSCT received mycophenolate mofetil 3 g per day in three daily doses after HSCT from an unrelated donor or 2 g per day in two daily doses after HSCT from a related donor. Patients receiving FLAMSA conditioning also received 2 g mycophenolate mofetil per day in two daily doses, which was stopped at day 28. Patients undergoing RIC- or MAC-HSCT additionally received 15 mg i.v. methotrexate on days +1, +3, +6, and +11 after HSCT, and *in vivo* T-cell depletion with thymoglobulin 2 mg/kg per day for three days when transplanted from an unrelated donor. After NMA-HSCT from a related donor, mycophenolate mofetil was stopped at day +28 or tapered from day +40 to +96 after unrelated HSCT.⁹⁴

5.1.3. Assessment of GvHD

The incidence of acute and chronic GvHD was evaluated adapting the Glucksberg grading system.⁹⁸ Immunosuppression was prolonged or extended with systemic steroids in cases of GvHD (grade > 2 according to Glucksberg grading system).⁹⁸ Requirement for acute GvHD was engraftment while requirement for chronic GvHD was engraftment and survival for at least 100 days after HSCT.

5.2. Disease characterization

5.2.1. Evaluation at AML diagnosis

5.2.1.1. Morphology

At AML diagnosis, the percentages of blood and marrow blasts were evaluated using light microscopy. For analysis of peripheral blood, at least 200 cells were counted while for the analysis of bone marrow, at least 500 cells were counted. Hemoglobin levels and platelet counts were assessed using the fullautomated blood cell counter, Sysmex XN-530 (Sysmex Corporation Ltd., Kobe, Japan).

5.2.1.2. Flow cytometry

At diagnosis, EDTA-anticoagulated bone marrow mononuclear cells were measured for their surface antigen expression of an institutional standard myeloid panel as described by Jentzsch *et al.*^{19,99} Briefly, 100µl bone marrow blood were incubated for 15 minutes with labeled monoclonal antibodies. Afterwards, erythrocytes were lysed, samples washed in 1ml phosphate buffered saline solution (PBS) acid, fixed in 500µl PBS acid with 1% formaldehyde and 10,000 cells per sample were analyzed on the FACSCalibur flow cytometer adapting the CELLQUEST software (Becton Dickinson).

5.2.1.3. Genetic analyses

Cytogenetic analyses at diagnosis were performed using standard techniques of banding and *in situ* hybridization. The mutation status of the genes *CEBPA* and *NPM1* as well as the presence or absence of *FLT3*-ITD were evaluated as described by Bill *et al.*⁴² Additionally, in 68 patients genomic DNA at diagnosis was available to perform targeted amplicon sequencing of 54 genes recurrently mutated in myeloid malignancies and included in the TruSight Myeloid Sequencing Panel (Illumina, San Diego, CA, USA) on the MiSeq platform (Illumina, San Diego, CA, USA) as described by Grimm *et al.*¹⁰⁰ Canonical

ASXL1 mutations at codon 646 were validated by Sanger sequencing approach with a proof-reading polymerase.¹⁰⁰ Patients were grouped into three risk groups according to the ELN2017 recommendations.⁴⁷

5.2.1.4. Evaluation of RDW levels

The RDW was derived from the red blood cell distribution curves generated by an automated hematology analyzer Sysmex XN-530 (Sysmex Corporation Ltd., Kobe, Japan).

5.2.2. Evaluation at HSCT

5.2.2.1. Definition of remission status at HSCT

Prior to allogeneic HSCT, the remission status was assessed up to 28 days before the start of conditioning regimen in blood and bone marrow. CR was defined according to the ELN2010 criteria as normalization of bone marrow (*i.e.* <5%) and peripheral blood (*i.e.* 0%) blast counts, absence of blasts with Auer rods, with peripheral blood count regeneration (*i.e.* neutrophil count >1.0 Gpt/L, platelets >100 Gpt/L, and independence of blood transfusion) and no evidence of extramedullary disease.¹⁰¹ For presence of CRi, all criteria for CR had to be met with the exception of platelets (<100 Gpt/L) or neutrophil count (<1.0 Gpt/L). In patients receiving allogeneic HSCT, the presence of CR or CRi was confirmed within 28 days prior to allogeneic HSCT by bone marrow and peripheral blood analysis. Active disease at allogeneic HSCT was defined by a persisting blast count >5% in bone marrow, persisting blasts in peripheral blood or the detection of extramedullary disease.

5.2.2.2. Evaluation of measurable residual disease at HSCT

Of the patients transplanted without evidence of active disease, peripheral blood or bone marrow up to 28 days prior to the start of conditioning regimen were available for MRD analysis in 150 patients. MRD status was assessed using digital droplet PCR for up to four previously published MRD markers.^{102–105} In patients with a *NPM1* mutation detected at diagnosis, *NPM1* mutation-based MRD was evaluated

adapting a mutation-specific digital droplet PCR assay and MRD was defined as positive when *NPM1* was detectable at any level, as described by Bill *et al.*¹⁰⁵ Additionally, independent from the mutational profile at diagnosis, MRD based on expression levels of the AML-associated genes *BAALC/ABL1*, *MN1/ABL1* and *WT1/ABL1* was evaluated by digital droplet PCR or quantitative reverse transcriptase PCR adapting the previously published cut-offs.^{102–104} For further analyses, patients with at least one positive MRD test were regarded as MRD positive at HSCT.

5.3. Statistical Analyses

5.3.1. Associations

All statistical analyses were performed using the R statistical software platform (version 3.4.3).¹⁰⁶ Associations with baseline clinical and genetic parameters were compared using the Kruskal-Wallis-Test for continuous parameters or the Fisher's exact tests for categorical variables.

5.3.2. Clinical endpoints

OS and EFS were calculated from allogeneic HSCT until death from any cause and relapse or death from any cause, respectively. For univariate analyses, survival estimates were calculated using the Kaplan-Meier method and groups were compared using the log-rank test. The competing risks NRM and cumulative incidence of relapse (CIR) were calculated from allogeneic HSCT to relapse/progression or death, respectively, adapting the Fine and Gray model.¹⁰⁷

5.3.3. Definition of an optimal cut-point for RDW levels

With the R package "OptimalCutpoints" a receiver operator characteristic (ROC) based analysis was performed to identify a 20.7% cut-off to differentiate between patients dying from any cause during follow up after HSCT and patients staying alive.¹⁰⁸ This 20.7% cut-off was adapted to dichotomize the cohort in patients with high or low RDW levels at diagnosis.

5.3.4. Multivariate analyses

For the endpoints with significant outcome differences in univariate analyses (*i.e.* NRM and OS), multivariate proportional hazard models were constructed to evaluate the prognostic impact of RDW levels at diagnosis by backward adjusting for other relevant variables in AML.

The following variables were considered for multivariable analyses: sex, age at diagnosis, disease origin (*de novo vs* secondary), ECOG score at diagnosis, the BMI at diagnosis (>35 *vs* 30-34.9 *vs* 25-29.9 *vs* 18.5-24.9 *vs* <18.8), ELN2017 genetic risk, disease status at HSCT (MRD^{neg} *vs* MRD^{pos} *vs* active disease), the HCT-CI risk score at HSCT (3 and more *vs* 1/2 *vs* 0 points), cytomegalovirus (CMV) status of recipient and donor (high-risk [+/-] *vs* all others), donor type (matched related *vs* matched unrelated *vs* mismatched unrelated), and sex of the donor (female into male *vs* all others). Of these, variables significant at α =.10 in univariate analyses were considered for the multivariate models. For both endpoints, hazard/odds ratios with their 95% confidence intervals are indicated for every significant prognostic factor included in the final model.

6. Ergebnisse / Results

6.1. Overall outcomes of the patient cohort

For the whole patient cohort (n=294), at three and five years after HSCT, CIR was 34% (Confidence interval [CI] 28%-40%) and 36% (CI 30%-42%), respectively, NRM was 24% (CI 19%-29%) and 26% (20%-31%), respectively, OS was 53% (CI 47%-59%) and 50% (CI 43-57%), respectively, and EFS was 42% (range 37%-49%) and 39% (CI 33%-46%), respectively. As expected, there were better outcomes observed for patients with a morphologic remission at the time of HSCT (n=239). Here, at three and five years after HSCT, CIR was 30% (CI 24%-36%) and 31% (CI 25%-38%), respectively, NRM was 22% (CI 17%-28%) and 25% (19%-31%), respectively, OS was 57% (CI 51%-64%) and 54% (CI 47%-62%), respectively, and EFS was 48% (range 41%-55%) and 44% (CI 37%-51%), respectively. Figure 3 shows overall outcomes for both patient populations.

<u>Figure 3.</u> Overall outcomes for the whole patient cohort (n=294) and patients transplanted in morphologic remission (n=239).



6.2. RDW levels at AML diagnosis regarded as continuous parameter

The RDW levels at AML diagnosis before the start of cytoreductive therapies were highly variable (median 16.6%, range 12%-30.6%) and above the upper limit of normal (>15%) in 73% of analyzed patients (n=216, Figure 4).



Figure 4. Distribution of RDW levels at diagnosis of AML in the whole patient cohort (n=294).

RDW levels of AML patients with a history of MDS or a solid tumor did not differ significantly from that of patients with *de novo* AML (P=.45 and P=.90, respectively). In contrast, AML patients with a history of myelodysplastic/myeloproliferative neoplasm (MDS/MPN) had a trend for higher RDW levels (P=.08), patients with a history of MPN significantly higher RDW levels (P=.001), and patients with a history of non-hodgkin lymphoma (NHL) a trend for lower RDW levels (P=.07, Figure 5A). Additionally, we also observed higher RDW levels in patients harboring gene mutations that have been previously linked to AML of secondary origin.^{109,110} Compared to patients with a wild-type mutational status, RDW levels were significantly higher in patients with a *JAK2* mutation (*P*=.03), an *ASXL1* mutation (*P*=.004), or a spliceosome mutation (*P*=.03, compromising *SF3B1*, *SRSF2*, *U2AF1*, and *ZRSR2*, Figure 5B), which was particularly driven by *SRSF2* mutations (*P*=.002).

<u>Figure 5.</u> Associations of RDW levels at diagnosis (analyzed as continuous parameter) in the whole patient cohort (n=294).



6.3. The role of RDW levels at diagnosis as a predictor for outcomes after allogeneic HSCT

Adapting an upper limit of normal cut (15%) of RDW levels, there were no significant outcome differences between patients with high or low RDW levels at diagnosis regarding all analyzed endpoints, *i.e.* CIR (P=.65), NRM (P=.49), OS (P=.60), and EFS (P=.90, Figure 6).

<u>Figure 6.</u> Outcome of the whole patient cohort according to RDW levels at diagnosis adapting an upper limit of normal cut (high *vs* low, 15% cut, n=294).



For further analyses, the defined optimal cut-point of 20.7% for RDW levels to dichotomize AML patients with high (n=38, 13%) and low (n=256, 87%) RDW levels at diagnosis. Adapting this cut-point,

patients with high RDW levels at diagnosis had a significantly higher NRM (P=.02) which also translated into significantly shorter OS (P=.009) and a trend for shorter EFS (P=.07), while CIR did not differ between both groups (P=.96, Figure 7).

<u>Figure 7.</u> Outcome of the whole patient cohort according to RDW levels at diagnosis adapting an optimal cut (high *vs* low, 20.7% cut, n=294).



The observed prognostic significance of RDW levels at diagnosis were tested for their independence from other clinically relevant parameters in AML in multivariate analyses for both significant endpoints. Here, high RDW levels at diagnosis retained their association with higher NRM after adjustment for the BMI value at diagnosis (Table 3). Compared to patients with low RDW levels at diagnosis, patients with high RDW levels at diagnosis had a nearly doubled risk to die after HSCT without disease progression. In contrast, the only significant factors for OS in multivariate analysis were age at diagnosis, ELN2017 genetic risk and remission status at allogeneic HSCT.

Table 3. Multivariate analyses for the whole patient cohort.

	Cumulative incidence of non-relapse mortality		Overall survival	
-	HR* (95% CI)	Р	OR** (95% CI)	Р
Age at Diagnosis, years (≥60 <i>vs</i> <60 years)	-	-	0.45 (0.28-0.72)	<.001
ELN2017 genetic risk (adverse <i>vs</i> intermediate <i>vs</i> favorable)	-	-	0.74 (0.56-0.99)	.04
RDW at diagnosis, % (high <i>vs</i> low, 20.7 cut)	1.86 (1.03-3.35)	.04	-	-
BMI at diagnosis, kg/m² (>35 vs 30-34.9 vs 25-29.9 vs 18.5-24.9 vs <18.8)	1.44 (1.11-1.87)	.006	-	-
Remission status at HSCT (active disease <i>vs</i> CR ^{MRD+} <i>vs</i> CR ^{MRD-})	-	-	0.66 (0.49-0.88)	.005

<u>Abbreviations:</u> CI, confidence interval; CR, complete remission; ELN, European LeukemiaNet; HSCT, hematopoietic stem cell transplantation; MRD, measurable residual disease.

*HR, hazard ratio, <1 (>1) indicates lower (higher) risk of relapse for the first category listed for the dichotomous variables.

**OR, odds ratio, <1 (>1) indicates lower (higher) chance of survival for the first category listed for the dichotomous variables.

Variables considered in the models were those significant at α =0.10 in univariable analyses.

For <u>NRM endpoint</u>, variables considered were age at diagnosis ($\geq 60 \text{ } \text{vs} < 60 \text{ } \text{years}$), RDW at diagnosis (high vs low, 20.7 cut), and BMI at diagnosis (>35 vs 30-34.9 vs 25-29.9 vs 18.5-24.9 vs <18.8).

For <u>OS endpoint</u>, variables considered were age at diagnosis (\geq 60 **vs** < 60 years), ELN2017 genetic risk group, disease origin (*de novo vs* secondary), RDW at diagnosis (high *vs* low, 20.7 cut), BMI at diagnosis (>35 *vs* 30-34.9 *vs* 25-29.9 *vs* 18.5-24.9 *vs* <18.8), the HCT-CI risk score at HSCT (3 and more *vs* 1/2 *vs* 0 points), and remission status at HSCT (active disease *vs* MRD^{pos} *vs* MRD^{neg}).

Similar results as in the whole patient cohort were derived when we restricted our analysis to AML patients transplanted in morphologic remission of their disease (n=239). Here, higher RDW levels associated with a significantly higher NRM (P=.05) as well as shorter OS (P<.001) and shorter EFS (P=.01) while CIR was not significantly different between both groups (P=.43, Figure 8).

<u>Figure 8.</u> Outcome of patients transplanted in morphologic remission (n=239) according to RDW levels at diagnosis adapting an optimal cut (high *vs* low, 20.7% cut).



Finally, analyses were restricted to patients transplanted after NMA or patients transplanted after RIC/MAC conditioning (Figure 9). Also in these cohorts, a high RDW associated with shorter OS (*P*=.01

and *P*=.03, respectively) as well as a trend for shorter EFS (P=.06 and *P*=.06, respectively). These results indicate that the prognostic relevance of RDW levels at diagnosis remain independent from the applied conditioning intensity.

<u>Figure 9.</u> Outcome in AML patients transplanted in morphologic remission (n=239) according to RDW levels at diagnosis adapting an optimal cut (high *vs* low, 20.7% cut) in separate analysis according to the used conditioning regimen.



6.4. Associations of RDW levels at diagnosis

To shed light onto the characterization of patients with high or low RDW levels at diagnosis adapting the optimal cut-point, both groups were compared regarding their clinical, and genetic, and HSCTrelated characteristics.

Patients with high RDW levels at diagnosis were more likely to harbor a secondary AML (P=.05) and had a lower hemoglobin level (P=.002), as well as lower bone marrow and blood percentages at diagnosis (P=.007 and P=.03, respectively). They also had a trend for a lower incidence of *NPM1* mutations (P=.06), but a higher incidence of *ASXL1* (P=.02), *JAK2* (P=.05), and by trend *SRSF2* mutations (P=.09). In contrast, all analyzed HSCT-related characteristics, including donor type, conditioning regimens, and the comorbidity score HCT-CI did not differ significantly between both patient groups. We also observed differences in the immunophenotype of patients with high or low RDW levels at diagnosis. While the burden of the CD34+/CD38- cell population – which is known to harbor the majority of LSCs – did not differ between both patient populations, patients with high RDW levels had a significantly lower expression of surface antigens indicating myeloid (CD13, P<.001 and CD33, P=.002) or monocyte differentiation (CD64, P=.08), a lower expression of the pan-leukocyte antigens CD38 (P=.001) and CD45 (P=.002) and a lower expression of the immature antigen CD117 (P=.02). In contrast, there was a higher expression indicating erythrocyte (Glykophorin A, P=.02) and thrombocyte differentiation (CD61, P=.06). Table 4 displays all analyzed characteristics and their distribution between patients with high or low RDW levels at diagnosis. Table 4. Clinical, genetic, and HSCT-related characteristics in AML patients consolidated with an

Characteristics	All patients, n=294	low RDW, n=256	high RDW, n=38	Р
Clinical parameters at diagnosis				
Age at diagnosis, years				.73
< 60 years	142	125 (49)	17 (45)	
≥ 60 years	152	131 (51)	21 (55)	
Sex, n (%)				.12
male	158	133 (52)	25 (66)	
female	136	123 (48)	13 (34)	
ECOG score at diagnosis, n (%)				.59
0	12	10 (10)	2 (17)	
1	50	46 (46)	4 (33)	
2	33	28 (28)	5 (42)	
3	16	15 (15)	1 (8)	
BMI at diagnosis, kg/m ²				.70
< 18.5	8	8 (3)	0 (0)	
18.5-24.9	106	93 (38)	13 (37)	
25-29.9	110	98 (40)	12 (34)	
30-34.9	45	37 (15)	8 (23)	
≥ 35	15	13 (5)	2 (6)	
Disease origin, n (%)				.05
de novo	184	166 (65)	18 (47)	
secondary	110	90 (35)	20 (53)	
Hemoglobin, g/dL				.002
median	8.4	8.9	7.9	
range	3.2-15.3	3.2-15.3	5.5-10.9	
Platelet count, x 10 ⁹ /L				.79
median	63	63	65	
range	1.6-950	3-488	2-950	
WBC count, x 10 ⁹ /L				.61
median	5.4	5.3	6.1	
range	0.1-366	0.1-366	0.6-325	
Percentage of blood blasts, %				.03
median	17	20	10	
range	0-97	0-97	0-93	
Percentage of BM blasts, %				.007
median	50	50	32	
range	0-95	0-95	11-90	
Genetic parameters at diagnosis				
Karyotype, n (%)				.72
abnormal	169	146 (58)	23 (62)	
normal	118	104 (42)	14 (38)	
ELN2017 Genetic Group, n (%)			. ,	.55
favorable	62	57 (25)	5 (16)	
intermediate	91	79 (34)	12 (38)	
adverse	109	94 (41)	15 (47)	
<i>NPM1,</i> n (%)				.06

allogeneic HSCT according to RDW levels at diagnosis (high vs low, 20.7% cut, n=294).

37

mutated 69 65 (27) 4 (11) HT3-HD, n (%)	wild-type	210	179 (73)	31 (89)	
FLT3-TD, n (%)	mutated	69	65 (27)	4 (11)	
absent 225 193 (79) 32 (91) present 54 51 (21) 3 (9) wild type 218 192 (90) 26 (84) mutated 26 21 (10) 5 (16) DNMT3A, n (%)	<i>FLT3-</i> ITD, n (%)				.11
present 54 51 (21) 3 (9) CEBPA, n (%)	absent	225	193 (79)	32 (91)	
CEPPA, n (%) .35 wild-type 218 192 (90) 26 (84) mutated 26 21 (10) 5 (16) DNMT3A, n (%) .51 .51 wild-type 69 57 (72) 12 (86) mutated 24 22 (28) 2 (14) FIT3-TKD, n (%) .33 .34 (97) mutated 22 21 (9) 1 (3) RUNXL, n (%) .68 .68 wild-type 57 47 (82) 10 (91) mutated 11 10 (18) 1(9) mutated 12 9 (15) 3 (23) ASKL1, n (%) .02 .02 .02 wild-type 60 53 (90) 7 (58) mutated 11 6 (10) 5 (42) IDH1, n (%) .02 .02 wild-type 127 107 (88) 20 (95) mutated 19 15 (12) 4 (19) JAK2, n (%) .02 .03 wild-type 17 (10) 5 (29) SRSF2, n (%) .03 .04 (present	54	51 (21)	3 (9)	
wild type 218 129 (90) 26 (84) mutated 26 21 (10) 5 (16) wild type 69 57 (72) 12 (86) mutated 24 22 (28) 2 (14) FUT3-TKD, n (%)	<i>CEBPA,</i> n (%)				.35
mutated 26 21 (10) 5 (16) .51 DNMT3A, n (%) .51 .51 mid-type 69 57 (72) 12 (86) mutated 24 22 (28) 2 (14) RUT3-TKD, n (%) .33 .33 wild-type 252 218 (91) 34 (97) mutated 22 21 (9) 1 (3) RUMX1, n (%) .68 .68 .60 (93) wild-type 57 47 (82) 10 (91) mutated 11 0 (18) 1 (9) mutated 12 9 (15) 3 (23) ASXL1, n (%) .02 .02 .01 mutated 11 6 (10) 5 (42) IDH2, n (%) .02 .02 .02 mutated 15 14 (12) 1(5) IDH2, n (%) .03 .02 .03 mutated 15 12 (11) .02 mutated 15 12 (12) .01 mutated	wild-type	218	192 (90)	26 (84)	
DNMT3A, n(%)	mutated	26	21 (10)	5 (16)	
wild-type 69 57 (72) 12 (86) mutated 24 22 (28) 2 (14) FIT3-TKD, n(%)	<i>DNMT3A,</i> n (%)				.51
mutated 24 22 (28) 2 (14) FLT3-TKD, n (%) .33 .33 mild-type 252 218 (91) 34 (97) mutated 22 21 (9) 1 (3) RUNXL, n (%) .68 .68 mild-type 57 47 (82) 10 (91) mutated 11 10 (18) 1 (9) mutated 12 9 (15) 3 (23) mutated 127 107 (88) 20 (95) mutated 15 14 (12) 15 IDH1, n (%)	wild-type	69	57 (72)	12 (86)	
FLT3-TKD, n (%)	mutated	24	22 (28)	2 (14)	
wild-type 252 218 (91) 34 (97) mutated 22 21 (9) 1 (3) wild-type 57 47 (82) 10 (91) mutated 11 10 (18) 1 (9) TP53, n (%)	<i>FLT3</i> -TKD, n (%)				.33
mutated 22 21 (9) 1 (3) RUNXL n (%)	wild-type	252	218 (91)	34 (97)	
RUWXL n (%) 57 47 (82) 10 (91) mutated 11 10 (18) 1 (9) TP53, n (%) .39 wild-type 58 50 (85) 8 (73) mutated 12 9 (15) 3 (23) ASXLJ, n (%) .02 wild-type 60 53 (90) 7 (58) mutated 11 6 (10) 5 (42) IDH1, n (%) .70 .70 wild-type 127 107 (88) 20 (95) mutated 15 14 (12) 1 (5) IDH2, n (%) .70 .48 wild-type 126 109 (88) 17 (81) mutated 19 15 (12) 4 (19) JAK2, n (%) .05 .05 wild-type 173 102 (89) 11 (73) mutated 113 102 (89) 11 (73) splicecosme mutation,* n (%) .12 .17 absent 41 35 (66) 6 (46) present .25 18 (34) .764 median 14	mutated	22	21 (9)	1 (3)	
wild-type 57 47 (82) 10 (91) mutated 11 10 (13) 1 (9) mutated 12 9 (15) 3 (23) mutated 12 9 (15) 3 (23) mutated 12 9 (15) 3 (23) mutated 11 6 (10) 5 (42) mutated 11 6 (10) 5 (42) mutated 11 6 (10) 5 (42) mutated 15 14 (12) 1 (5) mutated 19 15 (12) 4 (19) mutated 19 15 (12) 4 (19) mutated 19 10 (20) 09 mutated 11 7 (10) 5 (29) mutated 16 12 (11) 4 (27) mutated 16 12 (11) 4 (27) se	<i>RUNX1,</i> n (%)				.68
mutated 11 10 (18) 1 (9) TP53, n (%)	wild-type	57	47 (82)	10 (91)	
TP53, n (%)	mutated	11	10 (18)	1 (9)	
wild-type 58 50 (85) 8 (73) mutated 12 9 (15) 3 (23) ASXL1, n (%)	<i>TP53,</i> n (%)				.39
mutated 12 9 (15) 3 (23)	wild-type	58	50 (85)	8 (73)	
ASXL1, n (%) .02 wild-type 60 53 (90) 7 (58) mutated 11 6 (10) 5 (42) <i>IDH1</i> , n (%) .70 .70 wild-type 127 107 (88) 20 (95) mutated 15 14 (12) 15 <i>IDH2</i> , n (%) .88 .88 wild-type 126 109 (88) 17 (81) mutated 19 15 (12) 4 (19) <i>JAK2</i> , n (%) .05 .05 .09 mutated 19 15 (12) 4 (19) .05 mutated 11 7 (10) 5 (29) .05 syld-type 77 65 (90) 12 (71) .07 mutated 11 7 (10) 5 (29) .05 Sylceosome mutation,* n (%) .102 .11 .02 (11) mutated 16 12 (11) 4 (20) .05 present 25 18 (34) 7 (54) .05 present 1.5-81 1.5-81 .16 .05 range 1.5-81 <t< td=""><td>mutated</td><td>12</td><td>9 (15)</td><td>3 (23)</td><td></td></t<>	mutated	12	9 (15)	3 (23)	
wild-type 60 53 (90) 7 (58) mutated 11 6 (10) 5 (42) <i>IDH1</i> , n (%) .70 .70 wild-type 127 107 (88) 20 (95) mutated 15 14 (12) 1 (5) <i>IDH2</i> , n (%) .88 .77 (81) .88 wild-type 126 109 (88) 17 (81) mutated 19 15 (12) 4 (19) <i>JAK2</i> , n (%) .05 .05 wild-type 77 65 (90) 12 (71) mutated 11 7 (10) 5 (29) <i>SRSF2</i> , n (%) .02 (89) 11 (73) mutated 16 12 (11) 4 (27) <i>Spliceosome mutation</i> ,* n (%) .21 absent .21 absent 25 18 (34) 7 (54) Flow cytometry at diagnosis .12 .13 Bone marrow CD2 expression, % .17 .16 range .2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD1 expression, % <	<i>ASXL1,</i> n (%)				.02
mutated 11 6 (10) 5 (42) <i>IDH1</i> , n (%)	wild-type	60	53 (90)	7 (58)	
IDH1, n (%)	mutated	11	6 (10)	5 (42)	
wild-type 127 107 (88) 20 (95) mutated 15 14 (12) 1 (5) <i>IDH2</i> , n (%)	<i>IDH1,</i> n (%)				.70
mutated 15 14 (12) 1 (5) <i>IDH2</i> , n (%)	wild-type	127	107 (88)	20 (95)	
IDH2, n (%) .48 wild-type 126 109 (88) 17 (81) mutated 19 15 (12) 4 (19) JAK2, n (%) .05 .05 wild-type 77 65 (90) 12 (71) mutated 11 7 (10) 5 (29) SRSF2, n (%) .09 .09 wild-type 113 102 (89) 11 (73) mutated 16 12 (11) 4 (27) Spliceosome mutation,* n (%) .13 35 (66) 6 (46) present 25 18 (34) 7 (54) Flow cytometry at diagnosis .13 .15-81 2-78 Bone marrow CD2 expression,% .17 .16 24.5 range 1.5-81 1.5-81 2-78 Bone marrow CD1 expression,% .17 .83 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-78 Bone marrow CD11b expression,% .83 .05 .01 median 13.5 14 12.5 .01 range <t< td=""><td>mutated</td><td>15</td><td>14 (12)</td><td>1 (5)</td><td></td></t<>	mutated	15	14 (12)	1 (5)	
wild-type 126 109 (88) 17 (81) mutated 19 15 (12) 4 (19) JAK2, n (%) .05 .05 wild-type 77 65 (90) 12 (71) mutated 11 7 (10) 5 (29) SRSF2, n (%) .09 .09 wild-type 113 102 (89) 11 (73) mutated 16 12 (11) 4 (27) Spliceosome mutation,* n (%) .12 .11 4 (27) absent 41 35 (66) 6 (46) present 25 18 (34) 7 (54) Flow cytometry at diagnosis .18 .18 median 14 14 20.5 range 1.5-81 1.5-81 2-78 Bone marrow CD7 expression, % .17 .16 24.5 range 2.96 2-86 .26 Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .05-92 .78 .001 median 13.5 14 12.5 .01	<i>IDH2,</i> n (%)				.48
mutated 19 15 (12) 4 (19) JAK2, n (%) .05 wild-type 77 65 (90) 12 (71) mutated 11 7(10) 5(29) SRSF2, n (%) .09 .09 wild-type 113 102 (89) 11 (73) mutated 16 12 (11) 4 (27) Spliceosome mutation,* n (%) .11 35 (66) 6 (46) present 25 18 (34) 7 (54) Flow cytometry at diagnosis .18 .18 median 14 14 20.5 range 1.5-81 2-78 .17 median 17 16 24.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD19 expression, %	wild-type	126	109 (88)	17 (81)	
JAK2, n (%) .05 wild-type 77 65 (90) 12 (71) mutated 11 7 (10) 5 (29) SRSF2, n (%) .09 .09 wild-type 113 102 (89) 11 (73) mutated 16 12 (11) 4 (27) Spliceosome mutation,* n (%) .21 .21 absent 41 35 (66) 6 (46) present 25 18 (34) 7 (54) Flow cytometry at diagnosis .18 .18 median 14 14 20.5 range 1.5-81 1.5-81 .17 median 17 16 24.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD1 expression, % .17 .83 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-97 0.5-92 2-78 Bone marrow CD13 expression, % .001 .001 median 3.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-97 0.5-75 .200 median <	mutated	19	15 (12)	4 (19)	
wild-type 77 65 (90) 12 (71) mutated 11 7 (10) 5 (29) SRSF2, n (%)	<i>JAK2,</i> n (%)				.05
mutated 11 7 (10) 5 (29) SRSF2, n (%) .09 wild-type 113 102 (89) 11 (73) mutated 16 12 (11) 4 (27) Spliceosome mutation,* n (%) .21 .11 absent 41 35 (66) 6 (46) present .25 18 (34) 7 (54) Flow cytometry at diagnosis .18 .18 Bone marrow CD2 expression, % .18 .18 median 14 14 20.5 range 1.5-81 1.5-81 .17 Bone marrow CD7 expression, % .17 .16 24.5 range .2-96 2-86 .2-86 Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .83 .35 .35 median .17 16 24.5 .35 range .05-92 2-78 .35 .01 median .3.5 .14 12.5 .01 median .55 .57 .32 .20 median .55 .57 .20 .20	wild-type	77	65 (90)	12 (71)	
SRSF2, n (%) .09 wild-type 113 102 (89) 11 (73) mutated 16 12 (11) 4 (27) Spliceosome mutation,* n (%) .21 .21 absent 41 35 (66) 6 (46) present .25 18 (34) 7 (54) Flow cytometry at diagnosis	mutated	11	7 (10)	5 (29)	
wild-type 113 102 (89) 11 (73) mutated 16 12 (11) 4 (27) Spliceosome mutation,* n (%) .21 absent 41 35 (66) 6 (46) present 25 18 (34) 7 (54) Flow cytometry at diagnosis Image .18 median 14 14 20.5 range 1.5-81 1.5-81 2.78 Bone marrow CD7 expression,% .17 .17 median 17 16 24.5 range 2.96 2.96 2.86 Bone marrow CD11b expression,% .83 .83 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-92 2.78 .001 median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 .20 median 3 2 .3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 .5 <td><i>SRSF2,</i> n (%)</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>.09</td>	<i>SRSF2,</i> n (%)				.09
mutated 16 12 (11) 4 (27) Spliceosome mutation,* n (%) .21 absent 41 35 (66) 6 (46) present 25 18 (34) 7 (54) Flow cytometry at diagnosis .18 .18 median 14 14 20.5 range 1.5-81 1.5-81 2-78 Bone marrow CD7 expression, % .17 median 17 16 24.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD11b expression, %	wild-type	113	102 (89)	11 (73)	
Spliceosome mutation,* n (%) .21 absent 41 35 (66) 6 (46) present 25 18 (34) 7 (54) Flow cytometry at diagnosis Bone marrow CD2 expression, % .18 median 14 14 20.5 range 1.5-81 1.5-81 2-78 Bone marrow CD7 expression, % .17 16 24.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .83 .83 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-92 2-78 .001 median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 .20 median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52 Bone marrow CD14 expression ,%	mutated	16	12 (11)	4 (27)	
absent 41 35 (66) 6 (46) present 25 18 (34) 7 (54) Flow cytometry at diagnosis Bone marrow CD2 expression, % .18 (34) median 14 14 20.5 range 1.5-81 1.5-81 2-78 Bone marrow CD7 expression, % .17 16 24.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .83 .83 median 17 16 24.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .83 .83 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-92 2-78 .001 median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 .20 median 3 2 .20 median 3 2 .20 median 3 2 .20 median 3 2 .20 median 3	Spliceosome mutation,* n (%)			(<i>)</i>	.21
present 25 18 (34) 7 (54) Flow cytometry at diagnosis	absent	41	35 (66)	6 (46)	
Flow cytometry at diagnosis Interview CD2 expression, % median 14 14 20.5 range 1.5-81 1.5-81 2-78 Bone marrow CD7 expression, % .17 median 17 16 24.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .17 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .833 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-92 2-78 .001 median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 .5	present	25	18 (34)	7 (54)	
Bone marrow CD2 expression, % .18 median 14 14 20.5 range 1.5-81 1.5-81 2-78 Bone marrow CD7 expression, % .17 .17 median 17 16 24.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .83 .83 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-92 2-78 .001 median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 5-75 Bone marrow CD14 expression, % .20 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52 Bone marrow CD14 expression, % .20 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52 Bone marrow CD15 expression % .11	Flow cytometry at diagnosis				
median 14 14 20.5 range 1.5-81 1.5-81 2-78 Bone marrow CD7 expression, % .17 .17 median 17 16 24.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .83 .83 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-92 2-78 .001 median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 5-75 Bone marrow CD14 expression, % .20 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 .17	Bone marrow CD2 expression. %				.18
range 1.5-81 1.5-81 2-78 Bone marrow CD7 expression, % .17 median 17 16 24.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .83 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-92 2-78 .83 median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 .001 median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 2-75 Bone marrow CD14 expression, % .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52 Bone marrow CD14 expression, % .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52 Bone marrow CD15 expression % .20	median	14	14	20.5	.20
Bone marrow CD7 expression, % .15 61 16 61 17 median 17 16 24.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .83 .83 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-92 2-78 Bone marrow CD13 expression, % .001 .001 median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 5-75 Bone marrow CD14 expression, % .20 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52	range	1 5-81	1 5-81	20.5	
median 17 16 24.5 range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .83 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-92 2-78 Bone marrow CD13 expression, % .001 .001 median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 5-75 Bone marrow CD14 expression, % .20 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52	Bone marrow CD7 expression, %	1.0 01	1.0 01	- / 0	.17
range 2-96 2-96 2-86 Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .83 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-92 2-78 Bone marrow CD13 expression, % median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 5-75 Bone marrow CD14 expression, % .20 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52	median	17	16	24 5	
Bone marrow CD11b expression, % .83 median 13.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-92 2-78 Bone marrow CD13 expression, % median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 5-75 Bone marrow CD14 expression, % .20 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52	range	2-96	2-96	2-86	
median 13.5 14 12.5 range 0.5-92 2-78 Bone marrow CD13 expression, % median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 5-75 Bone marrow CD14 expression, % .20 .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52	Bone marrow CD11b expression, %	2 50	2 50	2 00	83
Inclum IS.S IA IE.S range 0.5-92 2-78 Bone marrow CD13 expression, % median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 5-75 Bone marrow CD14 expression, % .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52	median	13 5	14	12 5	.00
Bone marrow CD13 expression, % <.001	range	10.0	<u>י</u> ק 1 ק-פי	2-78	
median 55 57 32 range 0.5-97 0.5-97 5-75 Bone marrow CD14 expression, % .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52	Bone marrow CD13 expression %		0.0 52	270	< 001
range 0.5-97 0.5-97 5-75 Bone marrow CD14 expression, % .20 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52	median	55	57	37	2.001
Bone marrow CD14 expression, % 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.70 median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52	range	0 5-97	יב ח ג-סז	52	
median 3 2 3.5 range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52	Bone marrow CD14 expression %	0.5-57	0.5-57	J-7J	20
range 0.5-70 0.5-70 0.5-52	median	3	2	35	.20
Rone marrow CD15 every scien % 0.3-70 0.3-70 0.3-70 11	range	0 5-70	ے 0 5_70	5.5 0 5-52	
	Bone marrow CD15 expression %	0.5-70	0.5-70	0.5-52	11

median	26	27	21.5	
range	1-97	1-97	3-94	
Bone marrow CD33 expression, %	-	-		.002
median	62	64	41	
range	1-98	1-98	2-92	
Bone marrow CD34 expression, %			_	.37
median	22	25.6	18.3	
range	0-97	0-97	0.2-81.5	
Bone marrow CD38 expression, %				.001
median	71.5	73	56.5	
range	4-98	4-98	15-92	
BM CD34+/CD38- burden, %				.48
median	0.8	1	0.7	
range	0-89	0-89	0-39.5	
Bone marrow CD45 expression, %				.002
median	91	92.5	82	
range	12-100	12-100	23-99	
Bone marrow CD56 expression, %				.32
median	9	8	11	
range	0.5-94	0.5-94	2-78	
Bone marrow CD61 expression, %				.06
median	4	4	8	
range	0.5-56	0.5-56	0.5-48	
Bone marrow CD64 expression, %				.08
median	15	17	8.5	
range	0-95	0-95	1-89	
Bone marrow CD65 expression, %				.30
median	18	19	13	
range	0.5-92	0.5-92	3-91	
Bone marrow CD117 expression, %				.02
median	34	35.5	22	
range	0.5-96	0.5-96	2-79	
Bone marrow GlyA expression, %				.02
median	11	11	15	
range	0.5-90	0.5-90	1-72	
HSCT-related parameters				
Remission status at HSCT, n (%)				.23
CR ^{MRD-}	89	78 (43)	11 (46)	
CR ^{MRD+}	61	57 (32)	4 (17)	
active disease	54	45 (25)	9 (38)	
HCT-CI score				.77
0	97	85 (36)	12 (32)	
1/2	81	68 (29)	13 (35)	
≥3	93	81 (35)	12 (32)	
Conditioning regimen, n (%)				.92
MAC	69	61 (24)	8 (21)	
RIC	70	60 (23)	10 (26)	
ΝΜΑ	155	135 (53)	20 (53)	
Donor type n (%)				94
related	47	41 (16)	6 (16)	.54
unrelated HIA matched	188	164 (64)	24 (63)	
HIA mismatched	46	39 (15)	7 (18)	
haploidentical	13	12 (5)	1 (3)	
Donor sex. n (%)	10	(5)	- (3)	.63
female into male	46	39 (15)	7 (18)	
		()	- ()	39

all others	248	217 (85)	31 (82)	
CMV status, n (%)				.72
recipient + / donor –	105	93 (36)	12 (32)	
all others	189	163 (64)	26 (68)	
acute GvHD >= grade 2, n (%)		169 (76)		1
absent	196	53 (24)	27 (77)	
present	61		8 (23)	
chronic GvHD, n (%)				.63
absent	97	88 (50)	9 (50)	
limited	30	26 (15)	4 (22)	
extensive	67	62 (35)	5 (28)	

Abbreviations: BM, bone marrow; BMI, body mass index; CD, cluster of differentiation; CEBPA, CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein alpha; CMV, cytomegalovirus; DNMT3A, DNA-methyltransferase 3A gene; ECOG, eastern cooperative oncology group; ELN, European LeukemiaNet; FLT3-ITD, internal tandem duplication of the FLT3 gene; FLT3-TKD, tyrosine kinase domain of the FLT3 gene; GlyA, Glykophorin A; GvHD, graft-versus-host disease; HCT-CI, Hematopoietic Cell Transplantation-specific Comorbidity Index; HLA, human leucocyte antigen; IDH1, isocitrat dehydrogenase 1; IDH2, isocitrat dehydrogenase 2; JAK2, janus kinase 2; MAC, myeloablative; MRD, measurable desidual disease; NMA, non-myeloablative; NPM1, nucleophosmin-1; RIC, reduced intensity conditioning; RUNX1, Runt-related transcription factor 1; SRSF2, Serine And Arginine Rich Splicing Factor 2; TP53, tumor protein 53; WBC, white blood cell.

* spliceosome mutations, compromising SF3B1, SRSF2, U2AF1, and ZRSR2.

7. Diskussion / Discussion

As the RDW is part of the output of most automated blood cell counter, it is included in the diagnostic work up of most hematologic diseases. Across their lifespan, red blood cells typically decrease in cellular volume which is why a delayed clearance of older erythrocytes leads to higher RDW levels.⁷¹ Subsequently, a higher RDW mirrors dysregulated erythrocyte homeostasis with either impaired erythropoiesis or abnormal (prolonged) red blood cell survival. While historically, the clinical meaning of the RDW was limited to the differential diagnosis of anemia, a wider applicability became increasingly evident. An increase in RDW levels has been shown to associate with a generally increased mortality in the healthy population and linked to a variety of irregularities, including oxidative stress, poor nutritional status, but also older age.^{73,74} Data also suggest that a high RDW defines a pro-inflammatory state,⁷⁵ and has been connected with several cardiovascular diseases – including atrial fibrillation, heart failure, coronary heart disease, and cardiac mortality as well as a higher likelihood to develop a variety of malignancies.⁷⁶

A previous study showed that healthy individuals with detectable somatic mutations – which are known to confer a higher risk of developing a myeloid neoplasm – had higher RDW (>14.5%) than unmutated patients.⁸⁵ In individuals with unexplained cytopenias, a high RDW was an independent factor that predicted the diagnosis of MDS⁸⁹ and among the most important factors to discriminate healthy blood samples from that of MDS patients.⁸⁶ Additionally, in healthy individuals a higher RDW associates with a higher risk of developing AML, already several years before diagnosis.^{76,89} However, no study assessed the clinical value of RDW levels in patients diagnosed with AML, or in the context of an allogeneic HSCT. Here, patient selection is of upmost importance to achieve long-term outcomes, as it is the consolidation option with the highest chance of cure but also harbors the risk of significant treatment-related mortality.

Regarding the prognostic relevance at diagnosis of a myeloid neoplasm, higher-than-normal RDW levels have been linked to worse event-free and treatment-free survival in chronic myeloid leukemia (CML),¹¹¹ and shorter OS in MDS patients^{87,112} In this study – which is the first to analyze the prognostic

relevance in AML patients – there was no prognostic significance of a RDW above the upper limit of normal range (*i.e.* 15%). Patients with higher-than-normal RDW levels had similar CIR (P=.65), NRM (P=.49), OS (P=.60), and EFS (P=.90, Figure 6). However, when introducing an optimal cut of 20.7% derived by ROC statistics, higher RDW levels associated with a significantly higher NRM (P=.02), which also translated into shorter OS (P=.009) and a trend for shorter EFS (P=.07) but similar CIR (P=.96, Figure 7). In multivariate analyses, the RDW retained its' prognostic significance for a higher NRM after adjustment for the BMI value at diagnosis (Table 3). Similar results were obtained when the analysis was restricted to patients transplanted in morphologic remission (CIR, P=.43, NRM, P=.05, OS, P<.001, EFS, P=.02, Figure 8). In the according to the optimal cut-point dichotomized cohort, a high RWD associated with secondary AML (P=.05, Table 4), and mutations of genes associated with secondary AML origin, as JAK2 (P=.05), ASXL1 (P=.02), and by trend SRSF2 (P=.09), and a trend for a lower incidence of NPM1 mutations (P=.06) which usually occur in *de novo* AML. In MDS patients a high RDW was shown to associate with low hemoglobin levels and higher neutrophils,¹¹² and in CML patients with female sex, a higher white blood count, higher blast percentages, and lower hemoglobin levels.¹¹¹ Also in this AML cohort, a high RDW associated with lower hemoglobin levels (P=.002), but also lower blood and bone marrow blast percentages (P=.03 and P=.007, respectively). Similar to data in MDS,^{87,112} RDW levels did not associate with chromosomal abnormalities or disease risk according to the currently usually adapted genetic risk stratification system (ELN2017). Despite the described association of a high RDW with a higher cardiovascular and inflammatory risk, in this study, neither the BMI at diagnosis (P=.70), nor the HCT-CI risk score at HSCT (P=.77) or the risk of developing an acute or chronic GvHD, (P=1 and P=.63, respectively) differed according to RDW levels in AML patients.

In conclusion, this study is the first to evaluate the RDW in newly diagnosed AML patients. Patients with a secondary AML or secondary-AML like gene mutations had higher RDW levels. While a secondary AML alone has been previously shown to not associate with survival in patients undergoing allogeneic HSCT when the individual genetic risk is considered,³⁷ the presence of secondary AML-like gene mutations seems to be able to identify patients with adverse outcomes.¹⁰⁹ This data point to the

fact that also the RDW – which is a cost-effective, universally available and fast clinical parameter - has the ability to identify AML patients with a high treatment-related mortality after allogeneic HSCT. This also seemed independent from the individual comorbidities (which are reflected in the HCT-CI score), donor selection, or the development of a GvHD– one of the most relevant risk factors for death after allogeneic HSCT. As allogeneic HSCT remains the consolidation therapy that provides the best disease control, this comes at the cost of a significant treatment-related mortality. Subsequently, carefully considered patient selection for this procedure remains of high importance, for which – after validation in prospective clinical studies - RDW evaluation may provide an important clinical value.

8. Zusammenfassung / Summary

Dissertation zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades Dr. med.

The Clinical Significance of Diagnostic Red Cell Distribution Width in Patients with Acute Myeloid Leukemia

eingereicht von Vladan Vucinic

angefertigt am Universitätsklinikum Leipzig Department für Innere Medizin, Neurologie und Dermatologie Medizinische Klinik I – Hämatologie, Zelltherapie und Hämostaseologie

betreut von PD Dr. med. Sebastian Schwind

April 2021

Acute myeloid leukemia (AML) is a clinically and genetically a highly heterogeneous disease that results from the clonal expansion and impaired differentiation capability of myeloid blasts. An allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT) is the consolidation option that offers the highest chance of relapse-free survival for AML patients, but is accompanied by a relevant treatment-related morbidity and mortality and thus, is offered to AML patients with a high relapse risk. Subsequently, individual risk stratification as well as accurate patient selection for intensive therapeutic approaches is of upmost importance.

The red blood cell distribution width (RDW) is a universally available clinical factor that in general increases with age, but also reflects dysregulated erythrocyte homeostasis. Historically, the RDW is an important factor in the differential diagnosis of anemia, but its' clinical significance beyond that

became increasingly evident. Today we know that a high RDW is a risk factor for morbidity and mortality in the apparently healthy population and also linked to a variety of diseases that accompany oxidative stress or inflammation. Subsequently, a high RDW has been linked to a higher incidence of cardiovascular diseases, including but not limited to coronary heart disease, heart failure and cardiac mortality. Also in the context of malignant diseases, the RDW has been mentioned to play a role in carcinogenesis, solid tumor progression as well as to identify high risk patients with a variety of hematologic disorders. Regarding myeloid neoplasm, a high RDW seems to be able to identify healthy individuals with an increased risk to develop a myelodysplastic syndrome (MDS) as well as AML, also several years before diagnosis. However, while data suggests a prognostic significance in patients with diagnosed MDS or chronic myeloid leukemia (CML), until today, no study evaluated the role of RDW levels in patients diagnosed with AML.

The first objective of the here presented study was to **assess the distribution of RDW levels in newly diagnosed AML patients**.

At AML diagnosis, RDW levels were highly variable with a median of 16.6% and ranged from 12% to 30.6%. Of all analyzed AML patients, 73% (n=216) showed values above the upper limit of normal.

The second objective of this study was to evaluate the prognostic significance of RDW levels at diagnosis in AML patients consolidated with an allogeneic HSCT.

When dichotomizing the patient cohort according to the upper level of normal cut (15%), no outcome differences between AML patients with a normal or an elevated RDW at diagnosis were observed. However, when introducing a receiver operator characteristic-derived optimal cut-point of 20.7%, distinct outcomes were observed. Patients with a high RDW (*i.e.* \geq 20.7%, n=38) at diagnosis had similar cumulative incidence of relapse (CIR, *P*=.96), but a significantly higher non-relapse mortality (NRM, *P*=.02) which also translated into significantly shorter overall survival (OS, *P*=.009) and a trend for

shorter event-free survival (EFS, P=.07). Similar results were obtained when the analysis was restricted to patients transplanted without morphologic evidence of active disease in complete remission or complete remission with incomplete peripheral recovery. Here, NRM (P=.05), OS (P<.001), and EFS (P=.01) differed significantly between patients with high or low RDW levels at diagnosis.

The third objective of this study was to evaluate whether RDW levels at AML diagnosis provide prognostic information independently from other relevant prognostic factors in AML.

For this purpose, multivariate analyses were performed to assess the prognostic significance of RDW levels at diagnosis after backward selection for other prognostically relevant factors in AML. Here, a high RDW retained its' prognostic relevance after adjustment for the body mass index at diagnosis. Patients with high RDW levels had a nearly doubled risk to die without disease progression after HSCT (Hazard ratio 1.86, confidence interval 1.03-3.35, *P*=.04). Additionally, separate analyses for patients transplanted after non-myeloablative and patients transplanted after reduced intensity or myeloablative conditioning showed a significantly shorter OS (*P*=.01 and *P*=.03, respectively) and a trend for shorter EFS (*P*=.06 and *P*=.06, respectively). Subsequently, the prognostic value of RDW levels at diagnosis also seemed to be independent from the applied conditioning regimen.

The final objective of this study was to evaluate associations of RDW levels at AML diagnosis with other clinically, genetically, and prognostically relevant factors in AML.

Patients with RDW levels >20.7% at diagnosis were significantly more likely to harbor a secondary AML and had a lower hemoglobin level (*P*=.002), as well as lower bone marrow and blood percentages at diagnosis (*P*=.007 and *P*=.03, respectively). Additionally, a higher incidence of mutations known to associate with secondary AML, *i.e. ASXL1*, *JAK2*, and *SRSF2* mutations, but a trend for a lower incidence of *NPM1* mutations – which are enriched in *de novo* AML – were observed. In contrast, all analyzed patient-related factors, as the ECOG status at diagnosis or the comorbidity score HCT-CI at HSCT, as

well as HSCT-related characteristics, including donor type and conditioning regimens, did not differ significantly between both patient groups.

Taken together, the presented data indicate that the RDW at diagnosis of AML represents a costeffective, universally available and fast clinical parameter – that has the ability to identify AML patients with a high treatment-related mortality after allogeneic HSCT. After validation in prospective clinical studies, evaluation of RDW at AML diagnosis may provide an important clinical value to select consolidation treatments in AML patients.

9. Literaturverzeichnis / References

- 1. Döhner, H., Weisdorf, D. J. & Bloomfield, C. D. Acute myeloid leukemia. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **373**, 1136–1152 (2015).
- 2. Thomas, D. & Majeti, R. Biology and relevance of human acute myeloid leukemia stem cells. *Blood* vol. 129 1577–1585 (2017).
- 3. Levine, R. L. Molecular pathogenesis of AML: Translating insights to the clinic. *Best Practice and Research: Clinical Haematology* vol. 26 245–248 (2013).
- 4. Löwenberg, B., Downing, J. R. & Burnett, A. K. Acute Myeloid Leukemia. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **34**, 1051–1062 (1999).
- 5. Leone, G., Mele, L., Pulsoni, A., Equitani, F. & Pagano, L. The incidence of secondary leukemias. *Haematologica* vol. 84 937–945 (1999).
- 6. Shallis, R. M., Wang, R., Davidoff, A., Ma, X. & Zeidan, A. M. Epidemiology of acute myeloid leukemia: Recent progress and enduring challenges. *Blood Rev.* **36**, 70–87 (2019).
- 7. Godley, L. A. & Larson, R. A. Therapy-related Myeloid Leukemia. doi:10.1053/j.seminoncol.2008.04.012.
- Arber, D. A. *et al.* Review Series THE UPDATED WHO CLASSIFICATION OF HEMATOLOGICAL MALIGNANCIES The 2016 revision to the World Health Organization classification of myeloid neoplasms and acute leukemia. (2016) doi:10.1182/blood-2016-03-643544.
- 9. DeZern, A. E., Malcovati, L. & Ebert, B. L. CHIP, CCUS, and Other Acronyms: Definition, Implications, and Impact on Practice. *Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. Educ. B.* 400–410 (2019) doi:10.1200/edbk_239083.
- 10. Steensma, D. P. *et al.* Clonal hematopoiesis of indeterminate potential and its distinction from myelodysplastic syndromes. *Blood* **126**, 9–16 (2015).
- Shallis, R. M. *et al.* Myeloid sarcoma, chloroma, or extramedullary acute myeloid leukemia tumor: A tale of misnomers, controversy and the unresolved. *Blood Rev.* 100773 (2020) doi:10.1016/j.blre.2020.100773.
- 12. Vardiman, J. W. *et al.* The 2008 revision of the World Health Organization (WHO) classification of myeloid neoplasms and acute leukemia: Rationale and important changes. *Blood* **114**, 937–951 (2009).
- 13. Craig, F. E. & Foon, K. A. Flow cytometric immunophenotyping for hematologic neoplasms. (2008) doi:10.1182/blood-2007-11-120535.
- 14. Ryan, D. H. Phenotypic heterogeneity in acute leukemia. Clin. Chim. Acta 206, 9–23 (1992).
- 15. Catovsky, D. et al. A classification of acute leukaemia for the 1990s. Ann. Hematol. 62, 16–21 (1991).
- 16. Arber, D. A. *et al.* The 2016 revision to the World Health Organization classification of myeloid neoplasms and acute leukemia. *Blood* vol. 127 2391–2405 (2016).
- 17. Bonnet, D. & Dick, J. E. Human acute myeloid leukemia is organized as a hierarchy that originates from a primitive hematopoietic cell. *Nat. Med.* **3**, 730–737 (1997).
- Becker, M. W. & Jordan, C. T. Leukemia stem cells in 2010: Current understanding and future directions. *Blood Rev.* 25, 75–81 (2011).
- 19. Jentzsch, M. *et al.* Prognostic impact of the CD34+/CD38– cell burden in patients with acute myeloid leukemia receiving allogeneic stem cell transplantation. *Am. J. Hematol.* **92**, 388–396 (2017).
- 20. Zeijlemaker, W. *et al.* CD34+CD38– leukemic stem cell frequency to predict outcome in acute myeloid leukemia. *Leukemia* **33**, 1102–1112 (2019).
- 21. Béné, M. C. & Porwit, A. Acute leukemias of ambiguous lineage. *Semin. Diagn. Pathol.* 29, 12–18 (2012).

- 22. Patel, S. S. & Weinberg, O. K. Diagnostic workup of acute leukemias of ambiguous lineage. *Am. J. Hematol.* **95**, 718–722 (2020).
- 23. Porwit, A. & Béné, M. C. Acute leukemias of ambiguous origin. Am. J. Clin. Pathol. 144, 361–376 (2015).
- 24. Mrózek, K., Heerema, N. A. & Bloomfield, C. D. Cytogenetics in acute leukemia. *Blood Rev.* **18**, 115–136 (2004).
- 25. Grimwade, D. *et al.* The importance of diagnostic cytogenetics on outcome in AML: Analysis of 1,612 patients entered into the MRC AML 10 trial. *Blood* **92**, 2322–2333 (1998).
- 26. Fröhling, S. *et al.* Comparison of cytogenetic and molecular cytogenetic detection of chromosome abnormalities in 240 consecutive adult patients with acute myeloid leukemia. *J. Clin. Oncol.* **20**, 2480–2485 (2002).
- 27. Papaemmanuil, E. *et al.* Genomic classification and prognosis in acute myeloid leukemia. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **374**, 2209–2221 (2016).
- 28. Döhner, H. *et al.* Diagnosis and management of acute myeloid leukemia in adults: recommendations from an international expert panel, on behalf of the European LeukemiaNet. *Blood* **115**, 453–74 (2010).
- 29. Oken, M. M. *et al.* Toxicity and response criteria of the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group. *Am. J. Clin. Oncol.* **5**, 649–655 (1982).
- Brauer, D. *et al.* Nutritional status at diagnosis and weight changes impact outcomes in acute myeloid leukemia patients receiving allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. *HemaSphere* 5, e532 (2021).
- Hulegårdh, E. *et al.* Characterization and prognostic features of secondary acute myeloid leukemia in a population-based setting: A report from the Swedish Acute Leukemia Registry. *Am. J. Hematol.* **90**, 208–214 (2015).
- 32. Kayser, S. *et al.* The impact of therapy-related acute myeloid leukemia (AML) on outcome in 2853 adult patients with newly diagnosed AML. *Blood* **117**, 2137–46 (2011).
- 33. Slovak, M. L. *et al.* Karyotypic analysis predicts outcome of preremission and postremission therapy in adult acute myeloid leukemia: A Southwest oncology group/Eastern cooperative oncology group study. *Blood* **96**, 4075–4083 (2000).
- Byrd, J., Mrózek, K., Dodge, R. & Carroll, A. Pretreatment cytogenetic abnormalities are predictive of induction success, cumulative incidence of relapse, and overall survival in adult patients with de novo acute myeloid leukemia: results from Cancer and Leukemia Group B (CALGB 8461). *Blood* 100, 4325– 4336 (2002).
- 35. Mrozek, K., Heinonen, K., De la Chapelle, A. & Bloomfield, C. D. Clinical significance of cytogenetics in acute myeloid leukemia. *Seminars in Oncology* vol. 24 17–31 (1997).
- 36. Grimwade, D. The clinical significance of cytogenetic abnormalities in acute myeloid leukaemia. *Best Pract. Res. Clin. Haematol.* **14**, 497–529 (2001).
- Jentzsch, M. *et al.* ELN risk stratification and outcomes in secondary and therapy- related AML patients consolidated with allogeneic stem cell transplantation. *Bone Marrow Transplant.* [Epub ahead of print] (2020) doi:10.1038/s41409-020-01129-1.
- 38. Breems, D. A. *et al.* Monosomal karyotype in acute myeloid leukemia: A better indicator of poor prognosis than a complex karyotype. *J. Clin. Oncol.* **26**, 4791–4797 (2008).
- 39. Mrózek, K., Heinonen, K. & Bloomfield, C. D. Clinical importance of cytogenetics in acute myeloid leukaemia. *Best Pract. Res. Clin. Haematol.* **14**, 19–47 (2001).
- 40. Röllig, C. *et al.* Long-term prognosis of acute myeloid leukemia according to the new genetic risk classification of the European leukemianet recommendations: Evaluation of the proposed reporting

system. J. Clin. Oncol. 29, 2758-2765 (2011).

- Mroźek, K. *et al.* Prognostic significance of the European LeukemiaNet standardized system for reporting cytogenetic and molecular alterations in adults with acute myeloid leukemia. *J. Clin. Oncol.* 30, 4515–4523 (2012).
- 42. Bill, M. *et al.* Prognostic impact of the European LeukemiaNet standardized reporting system in older AML patients receiving stem cell transplantation after non-myeloablative conditioning. *Bone Marrow Transplant.* **52**, 932–935 (2017).
- 43. Grimm, J. *et al.* Prognostic impact of the ELN2017 risk classi fi cation in patients with AML receiving allogeneic transplantation. *Blood Adv.* **4**, 3864–3874 (2020).
- 44. Micol, J. B. *et al.* The role of cytogenetic abnormalities in acute myeloid leukemia with NPM1 mutations and no FLT3 internal tandem duplication. *Blood* vol. 114 4601–4602 (2009).
- 45. Haferlach, C. *et al.* AML with mutated NPM1 carrying a normal or aberrant karyotype show overlapping biologic, pathologic, immunophenotypic, and prognostic features. *Blood* **114**, 3024–3032 (2009).
- Schlenk, R. F. *et al.* The value of allogeneic and autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in prognostically favorable acute myeloid leukemia with double mutant CEBPA. *Blood* 122, 1576–1582 (2013).
- 47. Döhner, H. *et al.* Diagnosis and management of AML in adults: 2017 ELN recommendations from an international expert panel. *Blood* **129**, 424–447 (2017).
- 48. Gale, R. E. *et al.* The impact of FLT3 internal tandem duplication mutant level, number, size, and interaction with NPM1 mutations in a large cohort of young adult patients with acute myeloid leukemia. *Blood* **111**, 2776–2784 (2008).
- 49. Schuurhuis, G. J. *et al.* Minimal/measurable residual disease in AML: a consensus document from the European LeukemiaNet MRD Working Party. *Blood* **131**, 1275–1291 (2018).
- 50. Araki, D. *et al.* Allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation for acute myeloid leukemia: Time to move toward a minimal residual disease-based definition of complete remission? *J. Clin. Oncol.* **34**, 329–336 (2016).
- 51. Burnett, A. K. *et al.* Optimization of chemotherapy for younger patients with acute myeloid leukemia: Results of the medical research council AML15 trial. *J. Clin. Oncol.* **31**, 3360–3368 (2013).
- 52. Burnett, A. K. *et al.* A comparison of low-dose cytarabine and hydroxyurea with or without all-trans retinoic acid for acute myeloid leukemia and high-risk myelodysplastic syndrome in patients not considered fit for intensive treatment. *Cancer* **109**, 1114–1124 (2007).
- 53. Fenaux, P. *et al.* Efficacy of azacitidine compared with that of conventional care regimens in the treatment of higher-risk myelodysplastic syndromes: a randomised, open-label, phase III study. *Lancet Oncol.* **10**, 223–232 (2009).
- 54. Kantarjian, H. M. *et al.* Multicenter, randomized, open-label, phase III trial of decitabine versus patient choice, with physician advice, of either supportive care or low-dose cytarabine for the treatment of older patients with newly diagnosed acute myeloid leukemia. *J. Clin. Oncol.* **30**, 2670–2677 (2012).
- 55. Stone, R. M. *et al.* Midostaurin plus chemotherapy for acute myeloid leukemia with a FLT3 Mutation. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **377**, 454–464 (2017).
- 56. Ricart, A. D. Antibody-drug conjugates of calicheamicin derivative: Gemtuzumab ozogamicin and inotuzumab ozogamicin. *Clin. Cancer Res.* **17**, 6417–6427 (2011).
- 57. Lambert, J. *et al.* Gemtuzumab ozogamicin for de novo acute myeloid leukemia: Final efficacy and safety updates from the open-label, phase III ALFA-0701 trial. *Haematologica* **104**, 113–119 (2019).
- 58. Hills, R. K. *et al.* The Addition of Gemtuzumab Ozogamicin to Induction Chemotherapy in Acute Myeloid

Leukaemia : An IndividualPatient Data Meta-analysis of Randomised Trials in Adults. *Lancet Oncol.* **15**, 986–996 (2014).

- 59. Lancet, J. E. *et al.* Cpx-351 (cytarabine and daunorubicin) liposome for injection versus conventional cytarabine plus daunorubicin in older patients with newly diagnosed secondary acute myeloid leukemia. *J. Clin. Oncol.* **36**, 2684–2692 (2018).
- 60. DiNardo, C. D. *et al.* Azacitidine and Venetoclax in Previously Untreated Acute Myeloid Leukemia. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **383**, 617–629 (2020).
- Ljungman, P. *et al.* Allogeneic and autologous transplantation for haematological diseases, solid tumours and immune disorders: Definitions and current practice in Europe. *Bone Marrow Transplant.* 37, 439–449 (2006).
- 62. Sureda, A. *et al.* Indications for allo- and auto-SCT for haematological diseases, solid tumours and immune disorders: Current practice in Europe, 2015. *Bone Marrow Transplant.* **50**, 1037–1056 (2015).
- 63. Gratwohl, A. *et al.* One million haemopoietic stem-cell transplants: a retrospective observational study. *Lancet Haematol.* **2**, e91–e100 (2015).
- 64. Lee, S. J. *et al.* High-resolution donor-recipient HLA matching contributes to the success of unrelated donor marrow transplantation. (2007) doi:10.1182/blood-2007-06-097386.
- 65. Giralt, S. *et al.* Reduced-Intensity Conditioning Regimen Workshop: Defining the Dose Spectrum. Report of a Workshop Convened by the Center for International Blood and Marrow Transplant Research. *Biol. Blood Marrow Transplant.* **15**, 367–369 (2009).
- Weiden, P. L., Sullivan, K. M., Flournoy, N., Storb, R. & Thomas, E. D. Antileukemic Effect of Chronic Graft-versus-Host Disease: Contribution to Improved Survival after Allogeneic Marrow Transplantation. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **304**, 1529–1533 (1981).
- 67. Gagelmann, N. & Kröger, N. Dose intensity for conditioning in allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation: can we recommend "when and for whom" in 2021? *Haematologica* (2021) doi:10.3324/haematol.2020.268839.
- 68. Sorror, M. L. *et al.* Hematopoietic cell transplantation (HCT)-specific comorbidity index: A new tool for risk assessment before allogeneic HCT. *Blood* **106**, 2912–2919 (2005).
- 69. Gyurkocza, B. & Sandmaier, B. M. Conditioning regimens for hematopoietic cell transplantation: One size does not fit all. *Blood* **124**, 344–353 (2014).
- 70. Deeg, H. J. & Sandmaier, B. M. Who is fit for allogeneic transplantation? *Blood* **116**, 4762–4770 (2010).
- 71. Patel, H. H., Patel, H. R. & Higgins, J. M. Modulation of red blood cell population dynamics is a fundamental homeostatic response to disease. *Am. J. Hematol.* **90**, 422–428 (2015).
- 72. Gollomp, K. L. & Lambert, M. P. Anemia of chronic disease. N. Engl. J. Med. 352, 1011–1023 (2005).
- 73. Salvagno, G. L., Sanchis-Gomar, F., Picanza, A. & Lippi, G. Red blood cell distribution width: A simple parameter with multiple clinical applications. *Crit. Rev. Clin. Lab. Sci.* **52**, 86–105 (2015).
- 74. Hu, L. *et al.* Prognostic value of RDW in cancers: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Oncotarget* **8**, 16027–16035 (2017).
- 75. Hornick, A. *et al.* Anisocytosis is associated with short-term mortality in covid-19 and may reflect proinflammatory signature in uninfected ambulatory adults. *Pathog. Immun.* **5**, 312–326 (2020).
- 76. Pilling, L. C., Atkins, J. L., Kuchel, G. A., Ferrucci, L. & Melzer, D. Red cell distribution width and common disease onsets in 240,477 healthy volunteers followed for up to 9 years. *PLoS One* **13**, 1–12 (2018).
- 77. Wang, Z., Korantzopoulos, P., Roever, L. & Liu, T. Red blood cell distribution width and atrial fibrillation. *Biomark. Med.* **14**, 1289–1298 (2020).

- 78. Förhécz, Z. *et al.* Red cell distribution width in heart failure: Prediction of clinical events and relationship with markers of ineffective erythropoiesis, inflammation, renal function, and nutritional state. *Am. Heart J.* **158**, 659–666 (2009).
- 79. Lippi, G. *et al.* Relation between red blood cell distribution width and inflammatory biomarkers in a large cohort of unselected outpatients. *Arch. Pathol. Lab. Med.* **133**, 628–632 (2009).
- 80. Yu, X. S. *et al.* Red blood cell distribution width is associated with mortality risk in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome based on the Berlin definition: A propensity score matched cohort study. *Hear. Lung* **49**, 641–645 (2020).
- Zinellu, A. & Mangoni, A. A. Red Blood Cell Distribution Width, Disease Severity, and Mortality in Hospitalized Patients with SARS-CoV-2 Infection: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *J. Clin. Med.* 10, 286 (2021).
- 82. Lee, J. J. *et al.* Association between red blood cell distribution width and mortality and severity among patients with COVID-19: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *J. Med. Virol.* **93**, 2513–2522 (2021).
- 83. Koma, Y. *et al.* Increased red blood cell distribution width associates with cancer stage and prognosis in patients with lung cancer. *PLoS One* **8**, 1–7 (2013).
- 84. Bento, L. *et al.* New prognosis score including absolute lymphocyte/monocyte ratio, red blood cell distribution width and beta-2 microglobulin in patients with diffuse large B-cell lymphoma treated with R-CHOP: Spanish Lymphoma Group Experience (GELTAMO). *Br. J. Haematol.* **188**, 888–897 (2020).
- Jaiswal, S. *et al.* Age-Related Clonal Hematopoiesis Associated with Adverse Outcomes. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 371, 2488–2498 (2014).
- 86. Rauw, J. *et al.* Validation of a scoring system to establish the probability of myelodysplastic syndrome in patients with unexplained cytopenias or macrocytosis. *Leuk. Res.* **35**, 1335–1338 (2011).
- 87. Baba, Y. *et al.* Association of red cell distribution width with clinical outcomes in myelodysplastic syndrome. *Leuk. Res.* **67**, 56–59 (2018).
- 88. Raess, P. W. *et al.* Automated screening for myelodysplastic syndromes through analysis of complete blood count and cell population data parameters. *Am. J. Hematol.* **89**, 369–374 (2014).
- 89. Abelson, S. *et al.* Prediction of acute myeloid leukaemia risk in healthy individuals. *Nature* **559**, 400–404 (2018).
- 90. Büchner, T. *et al.* Acute Myeloid Leukemia (AML): Different treatment strategies versus a common standard arm Combined prospective analysis by the German AML Intergroup. *J. Clin. Oncol.* **30**, 3604–3610 (2012).
- 91. Stone, R. M. *et al.* SM Midostaurin plus chemotherapy for acute myeloid leukemia with a FLT3 Mutation. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **377**, 454–464 (2017).
- 92. Creutzig, U. *et al.* Randomized trial comparing liposomal daunorubicin with idarubicin as induction for pediatric acute myeloid leukemia: results from Study AML-BFM 2004. *Blood* **122**, 37–43 (2013).
- 93. Niederwieser, D. *et al.* Comparison of Treatment Strategies in Patients over 60 Years with AML: Final Analysis of a Prospective Randomized German AML Intergroup Study. [abstract]. in *Blood* vol. 128 1066 (2016).
- 94. Niederwieser, D. *et al.* Low-dose total body irradiation (TBI) and fludarabine followed by hematopoietic cell transplantation (HCT) from HLA-matched or mismatched unrelated donors and postgrafting immunosuppression with cyclosporine and mycophenolate mofetil (MMF) can induce dura. *Blood* **101**, 1620–1629 (2003).
- 95. Pfrepper, C. *et al.* Risk factors for outcome in refractory acute myeloid leukemia patients treated with a combination of fludarabine, cytarabine, and amsacrine followed by a reduced-intensity conditioning and allogeneic stem cell transplantation. *J. Cancer Res. Clin. Oncol.* **142**, 317–324 (2016).

- 96. Bryant, A. *et al.* Fludarabine Melphalan reduced-intensity conditioning allotransplanation provides similar disease control in lymphoid and myeloid malignancies: Analysis of 344 patients. *Bone Marrow Transplant.* **49**, 17–23 (2014).
- 97. Kröger, N. *et al.* Dose-reduced versus standard conditioning followed by allogeneic stem-cell transplantation for patients with myelodysplastic syndrome: A prospective randomized phase III study of the EBMT (RICMAC Trial). *J. Clin. Oncol.* **35**, 2157–2164 (2017).
- 98. Glucksberg, H. *et al.* Clinical manifestations of graft-versus-host disease in human recipients of marrow from HL-A-matched sibling donors. 295–304 (1974).
- 99. Jentzsch, M. *et al.* High expression of the stem cell marker GPR56 at diagnosis identifies acute myeloid leukemia patients at higher relapse risk after allogeneic stem cell transplantation with the CD34+/CD38- population. *Haematologica* **105**, e507 (2020).
- 100. Grimm, J. *et al.* Clinical impact of clonal hematopoiesis in acute myeloid leukemia patients receiving allogeneic transplantation. *Bone Marrow Transplant.* **54**, (2019).
- Döhner, H. *et al.* Diagnosis and management of acute myeloid leukemia in adults: Recommendations from an international expert panel, on behalf of the European LeukemiaNet. *Blood* 115, 453–474 (2010).
- 102. Jentzsch, M. *et al.* High BAALC copy numbers in peripheral blood prior to allogeneic transplantation predict early relapse in acute myeloid leukemia patients. *Oncotarget* **8**, 87944–87954 (2017).
- 103. Jentzsch, M. *et al.* Prognostic Impact of Blood MN1 Copy Numbers Before Allogeneic Stem Cell Transplantation in Patients With Acute Myeloid Leukemia. *HemaSphere* **3**, e167 (2019).
- 104. Lange, T. *et al.* Monitoring of WT1 expression in PB and CD34 donor chimerism of BM predicts early relapse in AML and MDS patients after hematopoietic cell transplantation with reduced-intensity conditioning. *Leukemia* **25**, 498–505 (2011).
- 105. Bill, M. *et al.* Digital droplet PCR-based absolute quantification of pre-transplant NPM1 mutation burden predicts relapse in acute myeloid leukemia patients. *Ann. Hematol.* **97**, 1757–1765 (2018).
- 106. R Development Core Team. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. *Vienna, Austria* (2017) doi:R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. ISBN 3-900051-07-0, URL http://www.R-project.org.
- 107. Gray, R. J. A Class of K-Sample Tests for Comparing the Cumulative Incidence of a Competing Risk. *Ann. Stat.* **16**, 1141–1154 (1988).
- 108. López-Ratón, M., Rodríguez-Álvarez, M. X., Suárez, C. C. & Sampedro, F. G. R Package "OptimalCutpoints." *J. Stat. Softw.* **61**, 1–36 (2014).
- 109. Gardin, C. *et al.* Added prognostic value of secondary AML-like gene mutations in ELN intermediate-risk older AML: ALFA-1200 study results. *Blood Adv.* **4**, 1942–1949 (2020).
- 110. Lindsley, R. C. *et al.* Acute myeloid leukemia ontogeny is defined by distinct somatic mutations. *Blood* **125**, 1367–1376 (2015).
- 111. Iriyama, N. *et al.* Higher red blood cell distribution width is an adverse prognostic factor in chronicphase chronic myeloid leukemia patients treated with tyrosine kinase inhibitors. *Anticancer Res.* **35**, 5473–5478 (2015).
- 112. Shi, Z. *et al.* Prognostic impact of red blood cell distribution width in myelodysplastic syndromes. *Br. J. Haematol.* **186**, 352–355 (2019).

10. Erklärung über die eigenständige Abfassung der Arbeit

Hiermit erkläre ich, dass ich die vorliegende Arbeit selbstständig und ohne unzulässige Hilfe oder Benutzung anderer als der angegebenen Hilfsmittel angefertigt habe. Ich versichere, dass Dritte von mir weder unmittelbar noch mittelbar eine Vergütung oder geldwerte Leistungen für Arbeiten erhalten haben, die im Zusammenhang mit dem Inhalt der vorgelegten Dissertation stehen, und dass die vorgelegte Arbeit weder im Inland noch im Ausland in gleicher oder ähnlicher Form einer anderen Prüfungsbehörde zum Zweck einer Promotion oder eines anderen Prüfungsverfahrens vorgelegt wurde. Alles aus anderen Quellen und von anderen Personen übernommene Material, das in der Arbeit verwendet wurde oder auf das direkt Bezug genommen wird, wurde als solches kenntlich gemacht. Insbesondere wurden alle Personen genannt, die direkt an der Entstehung der vorliegenden Arbeit beteiligt waren. Die aktuellen gesetzlichen Vorgaben in Bezug auf die Zulassung der klinischen Studien, die Bestimmungen des Tierschutzgesetzes, die Bestimmungen des Gentechnikgesetzes und die allgemeinen Datenschutzbestimmungen wurden eingehalten. Ich versichere, dass ich die Regelungen der Satzung der Universität Leipzig zur Sicherung guter wissenschaftlicher Praxis kenne und eingehalten habe.

Leipzig, 09.04.2021

Vladan Vucinic

11. Curriculum Vitae

Persönliche Daten

Name:	Dr. /Univ. Belgrad Vladan Vučinić
Geburtsdatum:	16.01.1976
Geburtsort:	Belgrad, Jugoslawien
Anschrift:	Parkstraße 51
	04288 Leipzig
	eMail: vladan.vucinic@medizin.uni-leipzig.de

Ausbildung

1982 – 1990	Grundschule
1990 – 1994	XII Belgrader Gymnasium "Dimitrije Tucović"
1994 – 2000	Studium der Humanmedizin, Universität Belgrad, Serbien. Durschnittszensur 9,66 (von 10,00)
22.11.2001	Staatsexamen (Ministerium für Gesundheitswesen, Republik Serbien)

Beruflicher Werdegang

11/00 – 11/01	Arzt in Praktikum an Klinischem Zentrum Serbien, Belgrad
11/01 – 06/02	Arzt in Weiterbildung, Institut für Hämatologie, Klinisches Zentrum Serbien, Belgrad
07/02 – 04/05	Arzt in Weiterbildung, KMT Klinik Idar-Oberstein
30.12.2002	Genehmigung zur Führung des im Ausland erworbenen akademischen Grades, Dr./Univ. Belgrad, (übersetzt Doktor der Medizin), gemäß §28 a Abs. 3 des Universitätsgesetzes (Ministerium für Wissenschaft, Weiterbildung, Forschung und Kultur, Rheinland Pfalz)
26.05.2004	Gleichwertigkeitsprüfung im Sinne der Approbationsordnung, Bezirksärztekammer Rhein-Hessen, Mainz

05/02 - 04/2012	Assistenzarzt, Abteilung für Hämatologie und internistische Onkologie, Universitätsklinikum Leipzig AöR
18.12.2008	Facharztprüfung (Sächsische Landesärztekammer). Facharzt für Innere Medizin
Seit 2009	Leiter der Apheresseeinheit und des Stammzellherstellungslabors
19.07.2011	Facharztprüfung (Sächsische Landesärztekammer). Facharzt für Innere Medizin, Hämatologie und internistische Onkologie
15.12.2011	Erteilung der deutschen Approbation
01.04.2012	Ernennung zum Oberarzt

Berufliche Weiterbildung

09.10.2010	Spezialkurs Röntgendiagnostik zum Erwerb der Fachkunde für Ärzte
07.09.2015	Erwerb der Bescheinigung über die erforderliche Fachkunde im Strahlenschutz
28.11.2015	Qualifikation zur fachgebundenen genetischen Beratung
14.03.2020	Moderator für Qualitätszirkel in der vertragsärztlichen/psychotherapeutischen Versorgung
02.12.2020	Hochschullehrtraining

Mitgliedschaften

Deutsche Gesellschaft für Innere Medizin

Deutsche Gesellschaft für Hämatologie und Onkologie

European Hematology Association

12. Komplette Publikationsliste (Peer-reviewed)

- Linck, D., Basara, N., Tran, V., Vucinic, V., Hermann, S., Hoelzer, D., Fauser, A.A. Peracute onset of severe tumor lysis syndrome immediately after 4 Gy fractionated TBI as part of reduced intensity preparative regimen in a patient with T-ALL with high tumor burden. Bone Marrow Transplant. 2003 May;31(10):935-7.
- 2. **Vucinic, V.**, Linck, D., Duerr, A., Fauser, A.A., Basara, N. Isolated intraperitoneal relapse of AML after allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in a patient with extensive chronic GVHD and full donor chimerism in bone marrow. Leuk. Lymphoma. 2006 Aug;47(8):1716-8.
- Bethge, W.A., Lange, T., Meisner, C., von Harsdorf, S., Bornhaeuser, M., Federmann, B., Stadler, M., Uharek, L., Stelljes, M., Knop, S., Wulf, G., Trenschel, R., Vucinic, V., Dittmann, H., Faul, C., Vogel, W., Kanz, L., Bunjes, D. Radioimmunotherapy with yttrium-90-ibritumomab tiuxetan as part of a reducedintensity conditioning regimen for allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation in patients with advanced non-Hodgkin lymphoma: results of a phase 2 study. Blood 2010 Sep 9;116(10):1795-802.
- Tschiedel, S., Bach, E., Jilo, A., Wang, S.-Y., Lange, T., Al-Ali, H.-K., Vucinic, V., Niederwieser, D., Cross, M. Bcr-Abl dependent post-transcriptional activation of NME2 expression is a specific and common feature of chronic myeloid leukemia. Leuk. Lymphoma 2012 Aug;53(8):1569-76.
- Reinhardt, J., Flory, E., Büttel, I., Schröder, C., Fricke, S., Vucinic, V., Cross, M., Niederwieser, D. MSCs: Clinical Applications and European Regulatory Aspects. In: Hematti P., Keating A. (eds) Mesenchymal Stromal Cells. Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine. 2013. Humana Press, New York, NY.
- Pfeifer, H., Wassmann, B., Bethge, W., Dengler, J., Bornhäuser, M., Stadler, M., Beelen, D., Vucinic, V., Burmeister, T., Stelljes, M., Faul, C., Dreger, P., Kiani, A., Schäfer-Eckart, K., Schwerdtfeger, R., Lange, E., Kubuschok, B., Horst, H.A., Gramatzki, M., Brück, P., Serve, H., Hoelzer, D., Gökbuget, N., Ottmann, O.G. Randomized comparison of prophylactic and minimal residual disease-triggered imatinib after allogeneic stem cell transplantation for *BCR-ABL1*-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Leukemia 2013 Jun;27(6):1254-62.
- Kornblit, B., Maloney, D.G., Storb, R., Storek, J., Hari, P., Vucinic, V., Maziarz, R.T., Chauncey, T.R., Pulsipher, M.A., Bruno, B., Petersen, F.B., Bethge, W.A., Hübel, K., Bouvier, M.E., Fukuda, T., Storer, B.E., Sandmaier, B.M. Fludarabine and 2-Gy TBI is superior to 2 Gy TBI as conditioning for HLA-matched related hematopoietic cell transplantation: a phase III randomized trial. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2013 Sep;19(9):1340-7.
- Fürst, D., Müller, C., Vucinic, V., Bunjes, D., Herr, W., Gramatzki, M., Schwerdtfeger, R., Arnold, R., Einsele, H., Wulf, G., Pfreundschuh, M., Glass, B., Schrezenmeier, H., Schwarz, K., Mytilineos, J. Highresolution HLA matching in hematopoietic stem cell transplantation: A retrospective collaborative analysis. Blood. 2013 Oct 31;122(18):3220-9.
- Pönisch, W., Moll, B., Bourgeois, M., Andrea, M., Schliwa, T., Heyn, S., Schmalfeld, M., Edelmann, T., Becker, C., Hoffmann, F.A., Schwarzer, A., Kreibich, U., Egert, M., Stiegler, R., Krahl, R., Remane, Y., Bachmann, A., Lindner, T., Weidhase, L., Petros, S., Fricke, S., Vucinic, V., Al Ali, H., Niederwieser, D. Bendamustine and prednisone in combination with bortezomib (BPV) in the treatment of patients with relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma and light chain-induced renal failure. J. Cancer Res. Clin. Oncol. 2013 Nov;139(11):1937-46.
- Hebenstreit, K., Iacobelli, S., Leiblein, S., Eisfeld, A.-K., Pfrepper, C., Heyn, S., Vucinic, V., Franke, G.-N., Krahl, R., Fricke, S., Becker, C., Pönisch, W., Behre, G., Niederwieser, D., Lange, T. Low tumor burden is associated with early B-cell reconstitution and is a predictor of favorable outcome after non-

myeloablative stem cell transplant for chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Leuk. Lymphoma 2014 Jun;55(6):1274-80.

- Pönisch, W., Holzvogt, B., Plötze, M., Andrea, M., Bourgeois, M., Heyn, S., Zehrfeld, T., Hammerschmidt, D., Schwarz, M., Edelmann, T., Becker, C., Hoffmann, F.A., Schwarzer, A., Kreibich, U., Gutsche, K., Reifenrath, K., Winkelmann, C., Krahl, R., Remane, Y., Hennig, E., Schliwa, T., Lindner, T., Kaiser, T., Vucinic, V., Behre, G., Niederwieser, D. Bendamustine and prednisone in combination with bortezomib (BPV) in the treatment of patients with newly diagnosed/untreated multiple myeloma. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2014 Nov;140(11):1947-56.
- Beyer, S., Pfrepper, C., Kronberg, J., Vucinic, V., Ziemer, M., Simon, J.C., Niederwieser, D., Treudler, R. Severe cutaneous necroses and hemorrhagic diathesis in a 73-year-old man. J Dtsch Dermatol Ges. 2015 Mar;13(3):252-5.
- Pönisch, W., Plötze, M., Holzvogt, B., Andrea, M., Schliwa, T., Zehrfeld, T., Hammerschmidt, D., Schwarz, M., Edelmann, T., Becker, C., Hoffmann, F.A., Schwarzer, A., Kreibich, U., Gutsche, K., Reifenrath, K., Schwarzbach, H., Heyn, S., Franke, G.-N., Jentzsch, M., Leiblein, S., Schwind, S., Lange, T., Vucinic, V., AlAli, H.-K., Niederwieser, D. Stem cell mobilization and autologous stem cell transplantation after pretreatment with bendamustine, prednisone and bortezomib (BPV) in newly diagnosed multiple myeloma. J. Cancer Res. Clin. Oncol. 2015 Nov;141(11):2013-22.
- Niederwieser, C., Starke, S., Fischer, L., Krahl, R., Beck, J., Gruhn, B., Ebell, W., Körholz, D., Wößmann, W., Bader, P., Lang, P., Al-Ali, H.-K., Cross, M., Eisfeld, A.-K., Heyn, S., Vucinic, V., Franke, G.-N., Lange, T., Pönisch, W., Behre, G., Christiansen, H. Favorable outcome in children and adolescents with a high proportion of advanced phase disease using single/multiple autologous or matched/mismatched allogeneic stem cell transplantations. Ann. Hematol. 2016 Feb;95(3):473-81.
- Jentzsch, M., Bill, M., Nicolet, D., Leiblein, S., Schubert, K., Pless, M., Bergmann, U., Wildenberger, K., Schuhmann, L., Cross, M., Pönisch, W., Franke, G.-N., Vucinic, V., Lange, T., Behre, G., Mrózek, K., Bloomfield, C.D., Niederwieser, D., Schwind, S. Prognostic impact of the CD34+/CD38- cell burden in patients with acute myeloid leukemia receiving allogeneic stem cell transplantation. Am. J. Hematol 2017 Apr;92(4):388-396.
- Blank, V., Schierle, K., Hacker, U., Herta, T., Vucinic, V., Hoffmeister, A., Mössner, J., Jansen-Winkeln, B., Keim, V., Karlas, T. An unusual hypoechoic solid mass in the pancreatic head. Z. Gastroenterol. 2017 Apr;55(4):375-378.
- Bill, M., Jentzsch, M., Grimm, J., Schubert, K., Lange, T., Cross, M., Behre, G., Vucinic, V., Pönisch, W., Franke, G.-N., Niederwieser, D., Schwind, S. Prognostic impact of the European LeukemiaNet standardized reporting system in older AML patients receiving stem cell transplantation after nonmyeloablative conditioning. Bone Marrow Transplant 2017 Jun;52(6):932-935.
- Backert, L., Kowalewski, D.J., Walz, S., Schuster, H., Berlin, C., Neidert, M.C., Schemionek, M., Brümmendorf, T.H., Vucinic, V., Niederwieser, D., Kanz, L., Salih, H.R., Kohlbacher, O., Weisel, K., Rammensee, H.-G., Stevanovic, S., Walz, J.S. A meta-analysis of HLA peptidome composition in different hematological entities: entity-specific dividing lines and "pan-leukemia" antigens. Oncotarget 2017 Jul 4;8(27):43915-43924.
- Jentzsch, M., Bill, M., Grimm, J., Schulz, J., Goldmann, K., Beinicke, S., Häntschel, J., Pönisch, W., Franke, G.-N., Vucinic, V., Behre, G., Lange, T., Niederwieser, D., Schwind, S. High *BAALC* copy numbers in peripheral blood prior to allogeneic transplantation predict early relapse in acute myeloid leukemia patients. Oncotarget. 2017 Sep 27;8(50):87944-87954.

- Dias, A., Al-Kali, A., Van Dyke, D., Niederwieser, D., Vucinic, V., Lemke, J., Muller, C., Schwind, S., Teichmann, A.-C., Bakken, R., Burns, L.J., Litzow, M. Inversion 3 Cytogenetic Abnormality in an Allogenetic Hematopoietic Cell Transplant Recipient Representative of a Donor-Derived Constitutional Abnormality. Biol. blood marrow Transplant. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2017 Sep;23(9):1582-1587.
- Tessenow, H., Holzvogt, M., Holzvogt, B., Andrea, M., Heyn, S., Schliwa, T., Schwarz, M., Zehrfeld, T., Becker, C., Pfrepper, C., Franke, G.N., Krahl, R., Jentzsch, M., Leiblein, S., Schwind, S., Bill, M., Vucinic, V., Lange, T., Niederwieser, D., Pönisch, W. Successful treatment of patients with newly diagnosed/untreated light chain multiple myeloma with a combination of bendamustine, prednisone and bortezomib (BPV). J. Cancer Res. Clin. Oncol. 2017 Oct;143(10):2049-2058.
- Tsamadou, C., Fürst, D., Vucinic, V., Bunjes, D., Neuchel, C., Mytilineos, D., Gramatzki, M., Arnold, R., Wagner, E.M., Einsele, H., Müller, C., Schrezenmeier, H., Mytilineos, J. Human leukocyte antigen-E mismatch is associated with better hematopoietic stem cell transplantation outcome in acute leukemia patients. Haematologica 2017 Nov;102(11):1947-1955.
- Schmalbrock, L.K., Bonifacio, L., Bill, M., Jentzsch, M., Schubert, K., Grimm, J., Cross, M., Lange, T., Vucinic, V., Pönisch, W., Behre, G., Franke, G.-N., Niederwieser, D., Schwind, S. Prognostic relevance of DNMT3A R882 mutations in AML patients undergoing non-myeloablative conditioning hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant 2018 May;53(5):640-643.
- 24. Haiduk, J., Linde, J., Vucinic, V., Dumann, K., Pönitzsch, I., Ziemer, M. Disseminated erythematous papules and nodules. J Dtsch Dermatol Ges. 2018 Aug;16(8):1043-1045.
- Heidel, F.H., Al-Ali, H.-K., Hirt, C., Kämpfe, D., Jentsch-Ullrich, K., Junghanss, C., Nowak, R., Schwarzer, A., Spohn, C., Vucinic, V., Hochhaus, A., Lange, T. Questions arising on phlebotomy in polycythemia vera: prophylactic measures to reduce thromboembolic events require patient-focused decisions. Leukemia 2018 Sep;32(9):2085-2087.
- Bill, M., Grimm, J., Jentzsch, M., Kloss, L., Goldmann, K., Schulz, J., Beinicke, S., Häntschel, J., Cross, M., *Vucinic, V.*, Pönisch, W., Behre, G., Franke, G.-N., Lange, T., Niederwieser, D., Schwind, S. Digital droplet PCR-based absolute quantification of pre-transplant *NPM1* mutation burden predicts relapse in acute myeloid leukemia patients. Ann Hematol. 2018 Oct;97(10):1757-1765.
- de Greef, G.E., Braakman, E., van der Holt, B., Janssen, J.J.W.M., Petersen, E., Vucinic, V., Thuss, N., Grootes, M., Cornelissen, J.J. The feasibility and efficacy of subcutaneous plerixafor for mobilization of peripheral blood stem cells in allogeneic HLA–identical sibling donors: results of the HOVON-107 study. Transfusion. 2019 Jan;59(1):316-324.
- Jentzsch, M., Bill, M., Grimm, J., Schulz, J., Beinicke, S., Häntschel, J., Goldmann, K., Pönisch, W., Franke, G.-N., Vucinic, V., Cross, M., Behre, G., Lange, T., Niederwieser, D., Schwind, S. Prognostic Impact of Blood *MN1* Copy Numbers Before Allogeneic Stem Cell Transplantation in Patients With Acute Myeloid Leukemia. HemaSphere 2019 Feb 8;3(1):e167.
- Bilich, T., Nelde, A., Bichmann, L., Roerden, M., Salih, H.R., Kowalewski, D.J., Schuster, H., Tsou, C.-C., Marcu, A., Neidert, M.C., Lübke, M., Rieth, J., Schemionek, M., Brümmendorf, T.H., Vucinic, V., Niederwieser, D., Bauer, J., Märklin, M., Peper, J.K., Klein, R., Kohlbacher, O., Kanz, L., Rammensee, H.-G., Stevanović, S., Walz, J.S. The HLA ligandome landscape of chronic myeloid leukemia delineates novel T-cell epitopes for immunotherapy. Blood. 2019 Feb 7;133(6):550-565.
- Haiduk, J., Liebetrau, M., Kunz, M., Gradistanac, T., Vucinic, V., Simon, J.C., Ziemer, M. Nekrobiotisches Xanthogranulom mit Multiorganbefall bei assoziiertem multiplen Myelom. J Dtsch Dermatol Ges. 2019 May;17 Suppl 2:16-19.

- Jentzsch, M., Geus, U., Grimm, J., Vucinic, V., Pönisch, W., Franke, G.-N., Behre, G., Niederwieser, D., Schwind, S. Pretreatment CD34(+)/CD38(-) Cell Burden as Prognostic Factor in Myelodysplastic Syndrome Patients Receiving Allogeneic Stem Cell Transplantation. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2019 Aug;25(8):1560-1566.
- Grimm, J., Bill, M., Jentzsch, M., Beinicke, S., Häntschel, J., Goldmann, K., Schulz, J., Cross, M., Franke, G.-N., Behre, G., Vucinic, V., Pönisch, W., Lange, T., Niederwieser, D., Schwind, S. Clinical impact of clonal hematopoiesis in acute myeloid leukemia patients receiving allogeneic transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant. 2019 Aug;54(8):1189-1197.
- Jentzsch, M., Döhring, C., Linke, R., Hille, A., Grimm, J., Pönisch, W., Vucinic, V., Franke, G.-N., Behre, G., Niederwieser, D., Schwind, S. Comparison of non-myeloablative and reduced-intensity allogeneic stem cell transplantation in older patients with myelodysplastic syndromes. Am. J. Hematol. 2019 Dec;94(12):1344-1352.
- Kubasch, A.S., Franke, G.-N., Aldaoud, A., Weibl, K., Jentzsch, M., Sabri, O., Horny, H.-P., Fend, F., Behre, G., Platzbecker, U., Vucinic, V. Allogeneic Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation in a Rare Case of Tonsillar Mast Cell Sarcoma. Front. Oncol. 2020 Feb 28;10:219.
- 35. Zader, J., Vucinic, V., Simon, J.C., Treudler, R. Recalcitrant pemphigus successfully treated with lenalidomide. Eur. J. Dermatology. 2020 Apr 1;30(2):178-179.
- Jentzsch, M., Schwind, S., Vucinic, V., Wendt, S., Stingu, C.-S., Niederwieser, D., Weidhase, L. [Meningococcal sepsis without cerebrospinal fluid abnormalities under treatment with eculizumab]. Med. Klin. Intensivmed. Notfmed. 2020 May;115(4):340-342.
- Vucinic, V., Jentzsch, M., Schwind, S., Bach, E., Leiblein, S., Remane, Y., Rieprecht, S., Otto, S., Kubasch, A.-S., Behre, G., Cross, M., Platzbecker, U., Franke, G.-N. Case Report: Allogeneic Stem Cell Transplantation Following Induction With CPX-351 in Patients With Acute Myeloid Leukemia Is Feasible. Front Oncol. 2020 Sep;10:1746.
- Jentzsch, M., Bill, M., Grimm, J., Schulz, J., Schuhmann, L., Brauer, D., Goldmann, K., Wilke, F., Franke, G.-N., Behre, G., Pönisch, W., Vucinic, V., Niederwieser, D., Platzbecker, U., Schwind, S. High expression of the stem cell marker *GPR56* at diagnosis identifies acute myeloid leukemia patients at higher relapse risk after allogeneic stem cell transplantation in context with the CD34+/CD38- population. Haematologica. 2020 Oct 1;105(10):e507.
- 39. Franke, G.-N., Kubasch, A.S., Cross, M., **Vucinic, V**., Platzbecker, U., 2020. Iron overload and its impact on outcome of patients with hematological diseases. Mol Aspects Med. 2020 Oct;75:100868.
- Pouyiourou, M., Meyer, A., Stroux, A., Viardot, A., La Rosée, P., Maschmeyer, G., Kämpfe, D., Kahl, C., Vucinic, V., Monecke, A., Hirt, C., Weber, T., Meissner, J., Witzens-Harig, M., Böttcher, S., Schmalenberg, H., Marks, R., Prange-Krex, G., Kroschinsky, F., Hauf, E., Keller, U., Koch, K., Klapper, W., Herold, M., Scholz, C.W. First-line treatment with R-CHOP or rituximab-bendamustine in patients with follicular lymphoma grade 3A—results of a retrospective analysis. Ann. Hematol. 2020 Dec;99(12):2821-2829.
- Fuchs, D., Kilbertus, A., Kofler, K., von Bubnoff, N., Shoumariyeh, K., Zanotti, R., Bonadonna, P., Scaffidi, L., Doubek, M., Elberink, H.O., Span, L.F.R., Hermine, O., Elena, C., Benvenuti, P., Yavuz, A.S., Brockow, K., Zink, A., Aberer, E., Gorska, A., Romantowski, J., Hadzijusufovic, E., Fortina, A.B., Caroppo, F., Perkins, C., Illerhaus, A., Panse, J., Vucinic, V., Jawhar, M., Sabato, V., Triggiani, M., Parente, R., Bergström, A., Breynaert, C., Gotlib, J., Reiter, A., Hartmann, K., Niedoszytko, M., Arock, M., Kluin-Nelemans, H.C., Sperr, W.R., Greul, R., Valent, P. Scoring the risk of having systemic mastocytosis in adult patients with mastocytosis in the skin. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. Pract. 2020 Dec 23;S2213-2198(20)31354-4.

42. Brauer D, Backhaus D, Pointner R, **Vucinic V**, Niederwieser D, Platzbecker U, Schwind S, Jentzsch M. Nutritional Status at Diagnosis and Pre-transplant Weight Loss Impact Outcomes of Acute Myeloid Leukemia Patients Following Allogeneic Stem Cell Transplantation. Hemasphere. 2021 Feb 10;5(3):e532.

Leipzig, 09.04.2021

Vladan Vucinic

13. Danksagung

Mein herzlicher Dank geht an meinen Betreuer, PD Dr. med. Sebastian Schwind, für seine Zeit und seine unermüdliche Energie, die er in dieses Projekt investiert hat.

Bei Prof. Dr. med. Uwe Platzbecker möchte ich mich für die Unterstützung dieser Arbeit bedanken.

Meinen langjährigen Kollegen, Fr. Dr. Madlen Jentzsch und Hr. Dr. Georg-Nikolaus Franke, danke ich für die Motivation und die vielen fachlichen Ratschläge.

Nicht zuletzt, möchte ich mich bei meiner Ehefrau Claudia und meinen beiden Töchtern für deren Geduld und Verständnis bedanken.